NITRIFICATION RATE EFFECT ON CUMULATIVE NITROUS OXIDE EMISSION FROM SOIL

by

MICK RUNZIKA

A Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of

The University of Manitoba

in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

Department of Soil Science University of Manitoba

Winnipeg, MB

Mick Runzika Copyright © January, 2017

ABSTRACT

Runzika, Mick. M.Sc., University of Manitoba, January, 2017. <u>Nitrification Rate Effect on Cumulative Nitrous Oxide Emission from Soil.</u> Advisor: Dr. Mario Tenuta.

Knowledge of the relationship between rate of nitrification and nitrous oxide (N₂O) emission, and between cumulative nitrification and N₂O emission is important for developing N₂O emission mitigation strategies. Gross nitrification and N₂O from nitrification were determined using ¹⁵N labelling of inorganic N. N-Serve was added to delay nitrification and results showed an increase in rate of N₂O emission with that of apparent nitrification in absence of N-Serve, but there was no relation in its presence. Same amount of cumulative N₂O was emitted for same amount of nitrogen (N) apparently nitrified, regardless of N-Serve addition. There was no relation between N₂O emission attributed to nitrification and gross nitrification with and without N-Serve. Again, same amount of cumulative N₂O was emitted for same amount of gross nitrified N, regardless of N-Serve addition. These results imply that the amount of N nitrified dictates eventual cumulative N₂O emitted, regardless of rate of nitrification.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work has been done through the support and effort of many people. I firstly want to thank my research advisor Dr. Mario Tenuta. It was my pleasure to work under your supervision and mentorship, I am very thankful for your guidance and support. Again special thanks to my advisory committee Drs. Don Flaten and Ehsan Khafipour for their contribution to this work.

I am grateful to Dr. Francis Zvomuya for his guidance in statistical analysis. I also want to thank the Soil Science staff, especially Brad Sparling, Mervin Bilous, Kevin Baron, Xiaopeng Gao, Rob Ellis, Tim Stem, Bo Pan and Greg Wiebe for their assistance. I also want to extend my gratitude to some fellow students especially Matthew Wood, Nick Jeke and Justice Zhanda for their help also.

Also special thanks to University of Manitoba Graduate Fellowship (UMGF), International Graduate Student Entrance Scholarship (IGSES), Agricultural Greenhouse Gas Program of AAFC, NSERC Discovery and Canada Research Chair Grants to Dr. Mario Tenuta for their financial support for this work to be a success.

Special thanks to my parents Raphias and Judith Runzika for their support and prayers. I also extent my special thanks to Olivier Mathieu for the help in some calculations. The help from other friends and fellow students is also greatly appreciated.

ii

ABSTRACT
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS ii
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES vii
LIST ABBREVIATIONSix
1. INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 General Introduction 1
1.2 Nitrification and Denitrification as Sources of Nitrous Oxide 1
1.3 Methods for Determination of Nitrification and Denitrification Sources of Nitrous Oxide . 4
1.4 Nitrification Rate and Nitrous Oxide Emission4
1.5 Nitrification Inhibitors
1.6 Thesis Objectives
1.7 Thesis Structure
1.8 References
2. EFFECT OF LOWERING THE RATE OF NITRIFICATION USING NITRAPYRIN (N-
SERVE) ON CUMULATIVE N ₂ O: A Microcosm ¹⁵ N Label Study 14
2.1 Abstract
2.2 Introduction
2.3 Material and methods

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	2.3.1 Soil collection	. 18
	2.3.2 Microcosm setup	. 19
	2.3.2.1 Pre-incubation.	. 19
	2.3.2.2 Treatment incubation.	. 20
	2.3.3 Gas and soil sampling	. 21
	2.3.4 N ₂ O analysis	. 22
	2.3.5 ¹⁵ N ₂ O analysis	. 22
	2.3.6 Soil N extract determinations	. 23
	2.3.7 Calculations	. 25
	2.3.8 Statistical analysis	. 29
2	2.4. Results	. 30
	2.4.1 Extractable NH_4^+ and NO_3^- with and without N-Serve	. 30
	2.4.2 Changes in apparent and gross nitrification rates with and without N-Serve	. 36
	2.4.3 Nitrous oxide emissions with and without N-Serve	. 39
	2.4.4 Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N ₂ O flux	. 44
	2.4.5 Relation of gross and apparent nitrification rates with N ₂ O emission rates	. 49
4	2.5 Discussion	. 52
	2.5.1 Nitrification in treatments.	. 52
	2.5.2 Nitrous oxide emissions and nitrification rates with and without N-Serve.	. 53
	2.5.3 Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N ₂ O flux	. 55

2.5.4 Relation of gross and apparent nitrification rates with N ₂ O emission rates	
2.6 Conclusions	
2.7 References	
3. GENERAL SYNTHESIS	
3.1 Important findings of significance to farmers and society	
3.2 Unexpected findings 69	
3.3 Challenges	
3.4 Recommendations to farmers, society, scientists and for future work	
3.5 Conclusions	
3.6 References	
4. APPENDIX	
Appendix A: Determining the linearity of headspace accumulation of N ₂ O, suitable time of	
sampling after closing the incubation vessel and the % WFPS that produces the highest amount	
of N ₂ O after ammonium sulfate amendment75	
Appendix B: Relationship between cumulative apparent nitrification and N_2O emissions with	
and without N-Serve	

LIST OF TABLES

	Table 2.1. A summary of measures and estimates and their calculations
ate, NO3 ⁻ recovery, N2O	Table 2.2. Effect of N-Serve on NH4 ⁺ decay, apparent nitrification rate,
y39	emission rate, cumulative N2O emission and nitrification inefficiency

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Major processes of N ₂ O production in soil
Figure 2.1 Extractable NH_4^+ concentration in soil (a) and $\delta^{-15}N$ extractable NH_4^+ (b) for
microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵ NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄ and N-Serve
Figure 2.2 Decay in extractable NH_4^+ as described by the first order exponential decay model
in soil for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-
Serve
Figure 2.3 Extractable NO ₃ ⁻ concentration in soil (a) and δ - ¹⁵ N extractable NO ₃ ⁻ (b) for
microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵ NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄ and N-Serve31
Figure 2.4 Extractable δ - ¹⁵ N NO ₃ ⁻ and NH ₄ ⁺ in soil for microcosms treated with combinations
of K ¹⁵ NO ₃ and N-Serve
Figure 2.5 Apparent nitrification for microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵ NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄ and
N-Serve for the first 17 days of the study
Figure 2.6 Gross nitrification rate for microcosms treated with combinations of K ¹⁵ NO ₃ and N-
Serve
Figure 2.7 Cumulative N_2O emission for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$
and N-Serve
Figure 2.8 Relation of cumulative N_2O emission and day for the first 17 days of incubation for
microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵ NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄ and N-Serve
Figure 2.9 The δ^{-15} N-N ₂ O of evolved gas for microcosms treated with (15 NH ₄) ₂ SO ₄) plus KNO ₃
(a) and $(NH_4SO_4)_2$ plus $K^{15}NO_3$ (b) with and without N-Serve40
Figure 2.10 Fraction of N ₂ O flux due to nitrification (n) and denitrification (d) for microcosms
treated with combinations of K ¹⁵ NO ₃ and N-Serve43

Figure 2.11 Nitrous oxide flux due to nitrification and denitrification (on each sampling day) for microcosms treated with (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ with (a) and without (b) N-Serve......44

Figur	e 2.12 Cumulative gross nitrification (a) and cumulative N_2O emission due to	nitrificatior
	(b) for microcosms treated with $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ plus $K^{15}NO_3$ and $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$	plus KNO ₃
	respectively, with and without N-Serve	45

Figure 2.14 Relation between gross nitrification rates and N₂O emission rates due to nitrification for microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ and N-Serve......48

LIST ABBREVIATIONS

DCD	dicyandiamide
DMPP	3, 4-Dimethylpyrazole phosphate
ATU	allylthiourea
GTU	guanylthiourea
АМО	ammonium monooxygenase
ESN	environmental smart nitrogen
Ν	nitrogen
WFPS	water filled pore space
IRMS	isotope ratio mass spectrometer
GC	gas chromatograph
epm	effective actions per minute
rpm	revolutions per minute
М	molar
d	day
n	fractional contribution of nitrification to N2O flux
d	fractional contribution of denitrification to N ₂ O flux
t	time

REG	regression
PROC	procedure
AICc	Akaike Information Criterion
GLIMMIX	Generalized Linear Mixed Model

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 General Introduction

Nitrous oxide (N_2O) is a greenhouse gas that is very effective in decomposing ozone and has a radiative power that is 300 times more than carbon dioxide (Snyder et al. 2014). Nitrous oxide has a life span of approximately 114 years and is partly responsible for the increase in radiative forcing of the atmosphere over the past 100 years (Glenn et al. 2012; Lebender et al. 2014).

Due to the world's fast growing population and increasing demand for agricultural crops, farmers are increasing food production to provide millions of people with nutritious food, while trying at the same time reducing the environmental threats imposed by their operations (Zhu and Chen 2002). Meeting these two goals implies that farmers need to operate in a sustainable and environmental sound manner without compromising crop yield and quality (Parkin and Hatfield 2014). This will result in the use of large quantities of nitrogen (N) fertilizers (Burgos et al. 2015). The consumption of N fertilizers is estimated to have increased by 2.7% from 2000 through 2050 (Lebender et al. 2014). This will consequently increase the amount of greenhouse gas emissions, especially N₂O, since its emission to the atmosphere is related to the quantity of N fertilizer used (Parkin and Hatfield 2014).

1.2 Nitrification and Denitrification as Sources of Nitrous Oxide

Nitrification and denitrification are microbial-mediated processes widely accepted to be major contributors of N₂O emissions from soil (Clough et al. 2005; Davidson and Kanter 2014; Simpson et al. 2014; Heil et al. 2016). Some decades ago, the hole and pipe model was developed where N₂O was produced as a by-product of the oxidation of ammonium (NH₄⁺) to nitrate (NO₃⁻) and also during the reduction of NO₃⁻ by the process of denitrification (Figure 1.1) (Heil et al.

2016). Nitrous oxide can also be produced by non-enzymatic processes that also happen in soil (Manalil et al. 2014; Sander et al. 2014). Nitrite (NO_2^-) formed during nitrification and denitrification can decompose in the soil producing NO (nitric oxide) and N₂O by the process called chemo-denitrification (Maharjan and Venterea 2013). This process usually happens in acidic soils where NO_2^- exists in a protonated form (HNO₂) (Morot-Gaudry-Talarmain et al. 2002; Ma et al. 2015; Yoon et al. 2015). This product may react with soil organic matter (SOM) and some metals and usually the by-product is NO gas.

Hydroxylamine (NH₂OH) is the first intermediate produced during the first step of nitrification by autotrophic and heterotrophic organisms (Shen et al. 2003; Sabba et al. 2015; Farquharson 2016). Hydroxylamine is very reactive and decomposes very fast and its detection is difficult. Tenuta and Beauchamp (2000), in a soil microcosm study, failed to detect NH₂OH in a soil amended with ammoniacal N sources. Addition of NH₂OH resulted in recovery as N₂O and thus they concluded this intermediate in nitrification if released to soil rapidly reacts to form N₂O. More recently, using a very sensitive method to measure NH₂OH in soil, Liu et al. (2014) found this nitrification intermediate to have accumulated in soil and was highly correlated (r^2 =0.80) with N₂O emission rates. Hydroxylamine can be a source of N₂O production especially in NH₄⁺ fertilized soils with high nitrification rates (Sabba et al. 2015). The oxidation of NH₄⁺ to NO₃⁻ is thought to be mainly mediated by autotrophic bacteria (Davidson and Kanter 2014; Masaka et al. 2014; Scheer et al. 2014) but mechanisms that are involved in the production of N₂O through this process still need to be understood.

Nitrifier-denitrification is another pathway that can produce substantial amounts of N_2O (Kool et al. 2011). This process is mediated by autotrophic ammonia (NH₃) oxidizers. In this process, NH₃ is oxidized to NO₂⁻, followed by subsequent reduction to N₂O and N₂ (Figure 1.1).

The enzymes involved in this process are the same as for NH₃ oxidation and denitrification (Wrage et al. 2001). Denitrification is also a major pathway that produces significant amounts of N₂O emissions (Kulkarni et al. 2014). It is a stepwise reduction of NO₃⁻ to N₂ via NO₂⁻, NO and N₂O as intermediates and it occurs when NO₃⁻ is used as an electron acceptor under anaerobic conditions. During this process, N₂O can be liberated into the atmosphere if not further reduced to N₂ gas (Wrage et al. 2001).



Figure 1.1 Major processes of N₂O production in soil (Wrage et al. 2001).

1.3 Methods for Determination of Nitrification and Denitrification Sources of Nitrous Oxide

A number of methods have been used to determine the contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N_2O emissions. In the late 1980s, researchers used acetylene (C_2H_2) to selectively inhibit nitrification and N_2O reduction by denitrification, respectively at concentrations of 0.1 Pa and 10 Pa (Heil et al. 2016). However, C_2H_2 selective inhibition overestimated N_2O from denitrification since not all activity of autotrophic nitrifiers was eliminated (Clough et al. 2005).

Isotope tracer (¹⁵N) based methods are of great interest for partitioning the contribution different pathways to N₂O emissions, though use is restricted to few laboratories. The use of isotopic ¹⁵N-labelling, offers a good opportunity to identify N₂O sources and also to quantify the relative contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O emissions (Perez et al. 2006). The pool dilution method was first developed by Stevens et al. (1997). In this method, there is differential labelling of NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ with ¹⁵N so that nitrification from NH₄⁺ and denitrification from NO₃⁻ may be quantified. This is achieved by periodical measuring and comparing of δ -¹⁵N of N₂O, NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺ pools. With this information the relative importance of each process (nitrification and denitrification) can be quantified (Stevens et al. 1997; Mathieu et al. 2006).

1.4 Nitrification Rate and Nitrous Oxide Emission

Very few studies to date have reported nitrification rates and their relationship with N_2O emission. The rate at which nitrification occurs within a soil may differ due to soil conditions and management practices, for example the use of nitrification inhibitors (Wan et al. 2009). The rate of nitrification in soil is affected by many interacting factors and these include concentration of NH_4^+/NH_3 , soil temperature, aeration, compaction, moisture, pH, available N (Zaman et al. 2009; Liu et al. 2013; Cheng et al. 2014; Smith et al. 2014). Tenuta and Beauchamp (2000), observed a

strong relation between apparent nitrification (NO_3^- accumulation in soil) rate and N_2O emissions of a soil treated in microcosms with increasing size of granular urea. Again, a positive (nonsignificant) relation between gross nitrification (NO_3^- accumulation in soil irrespective of N consumption) rates and N_2O emissions was observed in a tropical rain-forest soil (Breuer et al. 2002).

Addition of nitrification inhibitors and/or controlled release N sources (Environmentally Smart Nitrogen), results in reduced N₂O emissions (Somda et al. 1990; Wan et al. 2009; Di et al. 2014; Ruser and Schulz 2015; Sun et al. 2015). The nitrification inhibitors such as dicyandiamide (DCD), 3, 4-Dimethylpyrazole phosphate (DMPP) and nitrapyrin (2-Chloro-6-(trichloromethyl) pyridine; trade name N-Serve) applied with ammoniacal fertilizers have been found in many cases to have reduced N₂O emissions from soil (Cui et al. 2013; Liu et al. 2013). However, little is known if this reduction in emissions is due to reduced rates of nitrification or reduced total amount of N nitrified.

1.5 Nitrification Inhibitors

Nitrification inhibitors were developed to mitigate N loses through blocking the first step of nitrification (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Among the commercially available nitrification inhibitors, DCD and nitrapyrin are the most widely used N stabilizers in North America. They affect the first step of nitrification in which NH₃/NH₄⁺ is oxidized to NH₂OH, and is catalyzed by the enzyme ammonia monooxygenase (AMO) (Cui et al. 2013). The AMO enzyme is bound in the membrane of autotrophic bacteria with copper as a co-factor. This enzyme is reported to have a wide range of substrates which can influence its activity.

Different mechanisms of nitrification inhibition have been described, and these include removal of co-factors by chelating compounds. Since the activity of AMO is affected by the presence of copper, adding copper chelators inhibits the oxidation of NH₄⁺ to NH₂OH, while addition of copper stimulates this reaction. Nitrapyrin and DCD have been reported to use the above mode of action (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Another mechanism is through direct binding and interaction with AMO enzyme, competitively and/or non-competitively. This group of inhibitors bind on the active site of the enzyme (competitive) or on the second site not used by the substrate (non-competitive). Non-competitive inhibition results in loss of structure of the enzyme, consequently resulting in loss of its function (Sun et al. 2015). Nitrapyrin has been reported to work as a non-competitive inhibitor (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Oxidation of reactive substrates can inactivate AMO and other enzymes, and this is referred as suicide inhibition. This mode of action usually results in an irreversible inactivation of the enzyme, and acetylene belongs to this category of inhibition. As shown earlier, nitrapyrin and DCD belong to a big group of copper chelators, and DMPP is also supposed to belong in this group. Categorizing nitrification inhibitors in one group based on their mode of action is impossible, because one inhibitor can have more than one mode of action. For example, nitrapyrin is a non-competitive inhibitor and a chelator, but it can also show a weak suicide inhibition (Ruser and Schulz 2015).

The stability of most nitrification inhibitors is affected by soil temperature (Di et al. 2014). Temperature increase in soil was observed to strongly decrease the half-life of DCD (Wan et al. 2009). At 8 °C, the half-life of DCD was nearly 120 days, but it dropped to 20 days as temperature increased to 20 °C. Doubling the application rate of DCD from 10 to 20 mg kg⁻¹ increased its half-life by 45%. However, there was no difference in N₂O emission between the two rates (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Nitrapyrin and DMPP were investigated in a closed incubation study, and the authors found no significant differences between cumulative N₂O emissions between the two inhibitors (Liu et al. 2013). Nitrapyrin has a high vapor pressure, and can volatilize to the atmosphere under field conditions; hence can result in the reduction in its efficacy. The efficacy of nitrapyrin is also speculated to be reduced by higher temperatures (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Nitrapyrin and DCD have been reported in many cases to reduce N₂O emissions in both field and laboratory studies (Wan et al. 2009; Ruser and Schulz 2015). The efficacy of these products is affected by environmental variables such as temperature, moisture and rainfall. This prompts the need for more measurements which focus on the impact of these aforementioned environmental variables on the efficacy of nitrification inhibitors.

1.6 Thesis Objectives

The objectives of this thesis were to determine using 15 N-labelling, if the rate of nitrification or the total amount of N nitrified determines cumulative amount of N₂O emitted from soil. Also, differentiate the relation between nitrification rate and N₂O emissions with and without inhibitor. We hypothesized that, lowering the rate of nitrification, and not the total amount of N nitrified, will results in reduced cumulative N₂O emissions from soil. Knowing the role of nitrification rates and total N nitrified has on N₂O emissions may facilitate development of mitigation measures to reduce N₂O emissions.

1.7 Thesis Structure

The structure of this thesis follows that of the "sandwich style". The thesis begins with a general introduction to present the general context and rationale of the study (Chapter 1). The results of a ¹⁵N label microcosm study is given in Chapter 2 to address the objective of the thesis. The thesis concludes with a general discussion of the contribution to knowledge of completed study with recommendations for future work. The research chapter of the thesis has been prepared and formatted for submission to the Canadian Journal of Soil Science. I designed the experiment

with the guidance of Dr. Mario Tenuta. I was involved in setting up the experiment, monitoring, sampling, laboratory analyses, data processing and statistical analysis. I am the principal author of this manuscript based on this work.

1.8 References

- Breuer, L., Kiese, R. and Butterbach-Bahl, K. 2002. Temperature and moisture effects on nitrification rates in tropical rain-forest soils. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. **66**:834-844.
- Burgos, M., Sierra, A., Ortega, T. and Forja, J. 2015. Anthropogenic effects on greenhouse gas (CH₄ and N₂O) emissions in the Guadalete River Estuary (SW Spain). Sci. Total Environ. 503:179-189.
- Cheng, Y., Wang, J., Wang, S.-Q., Zhang, J.-B. and Cai, Z.-C. 2014. Effects of soil moisture on gross N transformations and N₂O emission in acid subtropical forest soils. Biol. Fert. Soils. 50:1099-1108.
- Clough, T., Sherlock, R. and Rolston, D. 2005. A review of the movement and fate of N₂O in the subsoil. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosys. **72**:3-11.
- Cui, P., Fan, F., Yin, C., Li, Z., Song, A., Wan, Y. and Liang, Y. 2013. Urea-and nitrapyrin-affected N₂O emission is coupled mainly with ammonia oxidizing bacteria growth in microcosms of three typical Chinese arable soils. Soil Biol. Biochem. 66:214-221.
- Davidson, E. A. and Kanter, D. 2014. Inventories and scenarios of nitrous oxide emissions. Environ. Res. Lett. **9**:105-12.
- Di, H. J., Cameron, K. C., Podolyan, A. and Robinson, A. 2014. Effect of soil moisture status and a nitrification inhibitor, dicyandiamide, on ammonia oxidizer and denitrifier growth and nitrous oxide emissions in a grassland soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. **73**:59-68.
- Farquharson, R. 2016. Nitrification rates and associated nitrous oxide emissions from agricultural soils-a synopsis. Soil Res. **54**:469-480.

- Glenn, A. J., Tenuta, M., Amiro, B. D., Maas, S. E. and Wagner-Riddle, C. 2012. Nitrous oxide emissions from an annual crop rotation on poorly drained soil on the Canadian Prairies. Agric. For. Meteorol. 166:41-49.
- Heil, J., Vereecken, H. and Brüggemann, N. 2016. A review of chemical reactions of nitrification intermediates and their role in nitrogen cycling and nitrogen trace gas formation in soil. Eur. J. Soil. Sci. 67:23-39.
- Kool, D. M., Dolfing, J., Wrage, N. and Van Groenigen, J. W. 2011. Nitrifier denitrification as a distinct and significant source of nitrous oxide from soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. 43:174-178.
- Kulkarni, M. V., Burgin, A. J., Groffman, P. M. and Yavitt, J. B. 2014. Direct flux and 15N tracer methods for measuring denitrification in forest soils. Biol. **117**:359-373.
- Lebender, U., Senbayram, M., Lammel, J. and Kuhlmann, H. 2014. Effect of mineral nitrogen fertilizer forms on N2O emissions from arable soils in winter wheat production. J. Plant Nutr. **177**:722-732.
- Liu, C., Wang, K. and Zheng, X. 2013. Effects of nitrification inhibitors (DCD and DMPP) on nitrous oxide emission, crop yield and nitrogen uptake in a wheat-maize cropping system. Biogeosci. 10:2427-2437.
- Liu, S., Vereecken, H. and Brüggemann, N. 2014. A highly sensitive method for the determination of hydroxylamine in soils. Geodin. **232**:117-122.
- Ma, L., Shan, J. and Yan, X. 2015. Nitrite behavior accounts for the nitrous oxide peaks following fertilization in a fluvo-aquic soil. Biol. Fert. Soils. **51**:563-572.
- Maharjan, B. and Venterea, R. T. 2013. Nitrite intensity explains N management effects on N₂O emissions in maize. Soil Biol. Biochem. **66**:229-238.

- Manalil, S., Riethmuller, G. and Flower, K. 2014. Rapid emission of nitrous oxide from fallow over summer following wetting in a Mediterranean-type environment. Soil Till. Res. 143:130-136.
- Masaka, J., Nyamangara, J. and Wuta, M. 2014. Nitrous oxide emissions from wetland soil amended with inorganic and organic fertilizers. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. **60**:1363-1387.
- Mathieu, O., Hénault, C., Lévêque, J., Baujard, E., Milloux, M.-J. and Andreux, F. 2006. Quantifying the contribution of nitrification and denitrification to the nitrous oxide flux using ¹⁵N tracers. Environ. Pollut. **144**:933-940.
- Morot-Gaudry-Talarmain, Y., Rockel, P., Moureaux, T., Quillere, I., Leydecker, M., Kaiser, W. and Morot-Gaudry, J. 2002. Nitrite accumulation and nitric oxide emission in relation to cellular signaling in nitrite reductase antisense tobacco. Planta **215**:708-715.
- Parkin, T. B. and Hatfield, J. L. 2014. Enhanced efficiency fertilizers: Effect on nitrous oxide emissions in Iowa. Agron. J. 106:694-702.
- Perez, T., Garcia-Montiel, D., Trumbore, S., Tyler, S., Camargo, P. d., Moreira, M., Piccolo, M. and Cerri, C. 2006. Nitrous oxide nitrification and denitrification ¹⁵N enrichment factors from Amazon forest soils. Ecol. Appl. **16**:2153-2167.
- Ruser, R. and Schulz, R. 2015. The effect of nitrification inhibitors on the nitrous oxide (N₂O) release from agricultural soils—a review. J. Plant Nutr. **178**:171-188.
- Sabba, F., Picioreanu, C., Pérez, J. and Nerenberg, R. 2015. Hydroxylamine diffusion can enhance N₂O emissions in nitrifying biofilms: a modeling study. Environ. Sci. Technol. **49**:1486-1494.

- Sander, B. O., Samson, M. and Buresh, R. J. 2014. Methane and nitrous oxide emissions from flooded rice fields as affected by water and straw management between rice crops. Geodin.
 235:355-362.
- Scheer, C., Rowlings, D. W., Firrel, M., Deuter, P., Morris, S. and Grace, P. R. 2014. Impact of nitrification inhibitor (DMPP) on soil nitrous oxide emissions from an intensive broccoli production system in sub-tropical Australia. Soil Biol. Biochem. 77:243-251.
- Shen, Q., Ran, W. and Cao, Z. 2003. Mechanisms of nitrite accumulation occurring in soil nitrification. Chem. **50**:747-753.
- Simpson, D., Arneth, A., Mills, G., Solberg, S. and Uddling, J. 2014. Ozone—the persistent menace: interactions with the N cycle and climate change. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 9:9-19.
- Smith, J. M., Casciotti, K. L., Chavez, F. P. and Francis, C. A. 2014. Differential contributions of archaeal ammonia oxidizer ecotypes to nitrification in coastal surface waters. ISME J. 8:1704-1714.
- Snyder, C., Davidson, E., Smith, P. and Venterea, R. 2014. Agriculture: sustainable crop and animal production to help mitigate nitrous oxide emissions. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 9:46-54.
- Somda, Z. C., Phatak, S. and Mills, H. 1990. Nitrapyrin, terrazole, atrazine and simazine influence on denitrification and corn growth. J. Plant Nutr. **13**:1195-1208.
- Stevens, R., Laughlin, R., Burns, L., Arah, J. and Hood, R. 1997. Measuring the contributions of nitrification and denitrification to the flux of nitrous oxide from soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. 29:139-151.

- Sun, H., Zhang, H., Powlson, D., Min, J. and Shi, W. 2015. Rice production, nitrous oxide emission and ammonia volatilization as impacted by the nitrification inhibitor 2-chloro-6-(trichloromethyl)-pyridine. Field. Crop. Res. 173:1-7.
- Tenuta, M. and Beauchamp, E. G. 2000. Nitrous oxide production from urea granules of different sizes. J. Environ. Qual. 29:1408-1413.
- Wan, Y., Ju, X., Ingwersen, J., Schwarz, U., Stange, C. F., Zhang, F. and Streck, T. 2009. Gross nitrogen transformations and related nitrous oxide emissions in an intensively used calcareous soil. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. 73:102-112.
- Wrage, N., Velthof, G., Van Beusichem, M. and Oenema, O. 2001. Role of nitrifier denitrification in the production of nitrous oxide. Soil Biol. Biochem. **33**:1723-1732.
- Yoon, S., Sanford, R. A. and Löffler, F. E. 2015. Nitrite control over dissimilatory nitrate/nitrite reduction pathways in Shewanella loihica strain PV-4. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 81:3510-3517.
- Zaman, M., Saggar, S., Blennerhassett, J. and Singh, J. 2009. Effect of urease and nitrification inhibitors on N transformation, gaseous emissions of ammonia and nitrous oxide, pasture yield and N uptake in grazed pasture system. Soil Biol. Biochem. 41:1270-1280.
- Zhu, Z. and Chen, D. 2002. Nitrogen fertilizer use in China–Contributions to food production, impacts on the environment and best management strategies. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosys. 63:117-127.

2. EFFECT OF LOWERING THE RATE OF NITRIFICATION USING NITRAPYRIN (N- SERVE) ON CUMULATIVE N₂O: A Microcosm ¹⁵N Label Study

2.1 Abstract

Nitrification is the biological oxidation of NH4⁺ to NO2⁻ under aerobic conditions and is a major source of N₂O in NH₄⁺ fertilized soils. However, the relation between rates of nitrification and N₂O emissions, and between cumulative nitrification and N₂O emissions is not understood. A 41-day ¹⁵N pool dilution incubation was done to examine the above relations. Microcosms of a fine sandy loam soil were amended with unlabelled ammonium sulfate with 0 and 25 mg N kg⁻¹ set to 70% water-filled pore space (WFPS) to maximize N₂O emission from nitrification. Soils were incubated with and without nitrification inhibitor, N-Serve (nitrapyrin) at 10µL kg⁻¹. Enrichment of soil inorganic N was achieved by addition of (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ or (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus $K^{15}NO_3$ at 50 mg N kg⁻¹. Enrichment of the inorganic N pools and that of N₂O gas were determined by isotope ratio mass spectrometry (IRMS). N-Serve addition delayed complete oxidation of added NH4⁺ by two weeks, with the NH4⁺ decay rate being 0.05 and 0.161 mg N kg⁻¹ d^{-1} with and without N-Serve, respectively. Apparent nitrification rate, the accumulation of NO₃⁻¹ in soil, was also slower with (0.77 mg N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹) than without (2.08 mg N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹) N-Serve addition over the first 17 days of the study. Nitrous oxide emission rate over the first 17-day period was also lower with than without N-Serve, being 0.02 and 0.05 mg N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹, respectively. Nitrification-inefficiency, an estimate of the amount of N₂O emitted per amount of N nitrified, over the first 17 days and the whole study with N-Serve addition was 0.02 and 0.06 mg N₂O-N mg⁻¹ N d⁻¹, respectively, and was not different without N-Serve addition, being 0.03 and 0.08 mg N₂O-N mg⁻¹ N d⁻¹, respectively. Nitrous oxide emission increased with that for apparent nitrification in the absence of the inhibitor, but there was no relation in its presence. About the same amount of cumulative N₂O was emitted for the same amount of N apparently nitrified, regardless of N-Serve addition. Nitrous oxide emission was partitioned to nitrification and denitrification based on the ¹⁵N labels added to soil. Nitrification was the dominant source of N₂O contributing to more than 75% of the emissions, regardless of N-Serve addition. There was no relation between N₂O emission attributed to nitrification and gross nitrification rate, with and without inhibitor. About the same amount of cumulative N₂O was emitted for the same amount of gross nitrified N, regardless of N-Serve addition. These results imply that the amount of added N nitrified dictates the eventual cumulative N₂O emitted, regardless of the rate of nitrification on its own.

2.2 Introduction

Nitrogen use in agricultural soils is associated with some unintended consequences to the environment and these include nitrous oxide (N₂O) emissions to the atmosphere and nitrate (NO₃⁻) leaching to subsurface waters (Van Cleemput and Samater 1995; De Antoni Migliorati et al. 2014; Lebender et al. 2014). The increase in the world's population and demand for food is resulting in the increased use of nitrogen (N) inputs in agroecosystems and this is causing more N₂O emissions from agricultural soils (Liu et al. 2014; Simpson et al. 2014). There is a need to fully understand the mechanisms and the internal N cycling to come up with strategies to reduce N₂O emissions from agricultural soils (Murphy et al. 2003; Wan et al. 2009). The major microbial processes of N₂O formation in soil (nitrification and denitrification) have received much attention in the past decades (Kulkarni et al. 2014); however, there is little information on the role of nitrification rates to N₂O emissions.

Nitrification is an aerobic biological process that involves the oxidation of ammonia/ammonium (NH₃/NH₄⁺) to NO₃⁻ (Saggar et al. 2004; Bateman and Baggs 2005; Hu et al. 2014. This process occurs in two steps in which NH₄⁺ or ammonia (NH₃) is oxidized first to nitrite (NO_2) via an intermediate called hydroxylamine (NH_2OH) and this reaction is affected by chemoautotrophic bacteria such as Nitrosomonas (Davidson et al. 2014; Lebender et al. 2014; Scheer et al. 2014). The second step oxidizes NO_2^- to NO_3^- and it is mediated by other chemoautotrophic bacteria such as *Nitrobacter* (Ahn et al. 2011). Besides producing NO₃⁻ that is prone to leaching and denitrification losses, nitrification also produces N₂O, a greenhouse gas that is partly involved in the increase in global warming (Deng et al. 2013). In agricultural soils, generally there are very low concentrations of NH4⁺ because nitrification occurs quickly after application of NH₄⁺ producing or based fertilizers (Ambus 2005; Wan et al. 2009). In some soils, added NH4⁺ decreases and NO₃⁻ appears in a span of one to several weeks after application (Uchida et al. 2013; Zaman et al. 2012), depending on soil temperature and moisture. This increase in nitrifier activity following addition of NH4⁺ producing or based fertilizer is often associated with peak N₂O emissions within a crop year (Tenuta et al. 2010; Gao et al. 2013).

Nitrification and denitrification are biological processes that occur simultaneously in the soil and are both can produce N_2O (Stevens et al. 1997; Murphy et al. 2003; Mathieu et al. 2006; Kool et al. 2011). Techniques with ¹⁵N labelling have been used to separate the contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N_2O emission (Wrage et al. 2004; Yang et al. 2011; Kulkarni et al. 2014). Stevens et al. (1997) found that, whatever the moisture condition, after two days of incubation, nitrification was the dominant source of N_2O emission in NH_4^+ fertilized soil. However, Mathieu et al. (2006) found denitrification was the dominant source of N_2O emission in a saturated soil

amended with added NH_4^+ fertilizer. Denitrification seems to be the dominant source of N₂O at >70% water-filled pore space (WFPS) (Khalil and Baggs 2005).

Nitrification rates are affected by temperature, microbial population, pH, oxygen concentration, and presence of inhibiting compounds (De Antoni Migliorati et al. 2014; Ledgard et al. 2014; Masaka et al. 2014). In general, accumulation of NO_2^{-1} during nitrification is temporary and in very low concentrations (Akunna et al. 1993; Morot-Gaudry-Talarmain et al. 2002; Fukumoto and Inubushi 2009; Ma et al. 2015). Accumulation of NO₂⁻ following addition of NH₄⁺ based or producing synthetic fertilizers and organic materials usually occurs in soils of neutral to alkaline pH (Maharjan and Venterea 2013). Rapid nitrification was found to result in accumulation of NO₂⁻ around urea granules in a soil of pH > 7.0 (Carmona et al. 1990). It seems that NO₂⁻ accumulation is the result of slower activity of the second step of nitrification, compared to the first because of high pH, high concentrations of NH₃/NH₄⁺ and NO₂⁻ (Shen et al. 2013). When NO_2^- accumulates in soil and then oxygen becomes limiting, nitrifiers use NO_2^- as an alternate electron acceptor, reducing it to N₂O and N₂ in a process called nitrifier-denitrification (Bollmann and Conrad 1998; Wrage et al. 2001; Zhu et al. 2013). Nitrifier-denitrification is likely responsible for majority of N₂O emissions in soils receiving NH_4^+ based or producing synthetic fertilizers (Wrage et al. 2001).

Nitrification inhibitors are used to slow the activity of autotrophic bacteria responsible for the oxidation of NH_3/NH_4^+ to NO_2^- (Zaman et al. 2009; Wang et al. 2014). In slowing the first step of nitrification, added fertilizer N remains in the form of NH_4^+ which is subject to less leaching and denitrification losses than NO_3^- (Lan et al. 2013). Nitrapyrin (2-chloro-6-(trichloromethyl)-pyridine) is the common name for the active ingredient in nitrogen stabilizers such as N-Serve and ENtrench. Nitrapyrin is formulated as an emulsifiable concentrate in N-Serve and as a capsule

suspension in ENtrench. N-Serve is a commercially available and commonly used nitrification inhibitor in North America. It can be applied to soil with urea, anhydrous ammonia, manure and other ammoniacal fertilizers (Migliorati et al. 2014). Other nitrification inhibitors include dicyandiamide (DCD), 3, 4-Dimethylpyrazole phosphate (DMPP), allylthiourea (ATU) and guanylthiourea (GTU) (Ruser and Schulz 2015). Nitrification inhibitors can increase crop yields by reducing N loses from leaching and denitrification prior to plant N demand (Scheer et al. 2014; Gilsanz et al. 2016). Since nitrification inhibitors reduce the rate of nitrification, they also can reduce rate of N₂O emissions from denitrification through less NO_3^- available for the denitrifiers (Cui et al. 2013). However, little work has been done to explore the relationship between nitrification rates and cumulative N₂O emissions as affected by nitrification inhibitors.

This present study was done to investigate the relationship between rates of nitrification and N₂O emission rates, and between cumulative nitrification and cumulative N₂O emissions as affected by nitrification inhibitor (N-Serve). A ¹⁵N pool dilution microcosm study was thus done to address the above questions. The soil was treated with either ($^{15}NH_4$)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ or (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ so that fractional contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O emissions can be determined.

2.3 Material and methods

2.3.1 Soil collection

Soil was collected May 2015 from the University of Manitoba Ian. N. Morrison Research Station, Carman, Manitoba. The soil was collected from the 0-10 cm depth in a field previously planted to flax (*Linum usitatitissimum*). The soil is mapped as a Hibsin Chernozem of texture fine sandy loam and well drained with a pH of 6.5. Mean carbon, NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ contents were 73.6 mg kg⁻¹, 1.23 mg N kg⁻¹ and 4.5 mg N kg⁻¹, respectively. Soil was sampled from four locations

with the soils kept separate to serve as four spatially independent replicates. Each soil sample was partially air-dried for one day until it could be passed through a 4 mm mesh screen to remove stones and plant debris, then stored at 4°C.

2.3.2 Microcosm setup

2.3.2.1 Pre-incubation. Before application of treatments, soil was incubated for three weeks to allow the soil microbial communities to adjust to the incubation conditions and passing of a rewetting flush of N₂O emissions. An amount of 750 g dry weight equivalent soil was placed in 1.5 L wide-mouth sealer jars and the unit tapped to settle soil and bringing the bulky density to about 1.1 Mg m⁻³. The pre-incubation WFPS, which is the volume of soil pores occupied by water, was set at 65% after adjusting for water (20 mL) which was to be added as N solution. The 20 mL adjusted water corresponded to 5% WFPS to attain 70% WFPS moisture content after N solution application. Water was added slowly to reach 65% WFPS moisture content using a bottle autodispenser. Before this, a preliminary experiment was done that established %WFPS with rapid N₂O emissions. These studies indicate nitrification as a dominant source of N₂O around 60-70% WFPS. In our preliminary experiment, nitrous oxide emission was most rapid at 70% WFPS was chosen so as to maximize N₂O emission from nitrification.

The bulk density and %WFPS were determined in order determine the amount of water to add to reach the pre-incubation WFPS of 65% using the following equation: 65% WFPS = Volumetric water content/ Soil porosity x 100 x 0.65. (1) In order to reduce loss of water by evaporation, all jars were covered with Parafilm (American National Can, Chicago, IL). The Parafilm was punctured twice with a pencil to assist with gas exchange while minimizing moisture loss. The jars were arranged randomly in an incubator (Lab-Line Instruments, Chicago, IL) set at 20°C. A set of jars were weighed soon after the set up and reweighed once a week with weight lost replaced with amounts of RO water. A water reservoir was placed in the incubator to increase relative humidity and reduce evaporation from jars.

2.3.2.2 Treatment incubation. Pre-incubated soil was treated with ¹⁵N as described by Stevens et al. (1997) and Mathieu et al. (2006). The treatments were: (i) soil spiked with ¹⁵Nlabelled KNO₃ (10% atom percent, Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, MA) and non-labelled reagent grade (NH₄)₂SO₄ (Sigma-Aldrich, MO), (ii) soil spiked with ¹⁵N-labelled (NH₄)₂SO₄ (10% atom percent, Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, MA) and non-labelled reagent grade KNO₃ (EMD Chemicals Inc, NJ) and finally (iii) soil without added N. Ammonium sulfate and KNO₃ were both applied at 25 mg N kg⁻¹. The soil was either treated with a commercial grade nitrification inhibitor, N-Serve (Dow Agrosciences, Calgary, AB), or not, and it was applied at a rate of 10 μ L kg⁻¹ of dry soil. A set of treatment jars were used for gas sampling throughout the whole incubation period whereas other jars destructively sampled over the course of incubation. This amounted to 168 jars prepared in total, with four replicates of six treatments, one set of treatment jars for gas sampling and six sets for destructive sampling for inorganic N extraction.

Both labelled and unlabeled N sources were dissolved in 20 mL of deionized water just prior to application. This amount was adjusted from the total amount of water added in each jar to set WFPS to 70%. The inhibitor was also added to the N solution using a micro pipette. The solution was injected multiple times to distribute the N equally throughout the soil. Each injection was applied at a depth of 3 cm and approximately 2 mL of solution was released at each injection, similar to the procedure used by Murphy et al. (2003).

2.3.3 Gas and soil sampling

On each day of emission measurements, two sets of gas samples from microcosms were taken, one for N₂O analysis by gas chromatography and the other for ¹⁵N₂O by IRMS (isotope ratio mass spectrometry). For the first set, gas samples were collected at two or three day intervals throughout the incubation period. Before closing the jar for gas sampling, the headspace of the jar was flushed with ambient laboratory atmosphere by inserting an aluminum can (355 mL) repeatedly fifteen times into the headspace of jars (Tenuta and Sparling 2011). Then the jars were sealed with screw seal jar tops fitted with a rubber septum that allowed gas sampling. Samples were taken 0 and 15 minutes after jar closure. Another preliminary experiment established suitability of the 15-minute elapsed time to determine emission rate (Appendix Figure 1). Gas samples of 10 mL were taken using a 10 mL disposable syringe (Labco, Buckinghamshire, England) fitted with a 23GL x1 (0.6 mm x 25 mm) Precision Glide needle (BD, Franklin Lakes, NJ) and injected into a 6 mL, thrice nitrogen flushed pre-evacuated vial (Exetainer, Labco, High Wycombe, England). A thin layer of silicon (GE Silicone II, Momentive Performance Materials, NC) was smeared on the surface of the septa caps to avoid gas loss from vials during storage. Gas samples for ¹⁵N₂O analysis were sampled as described above at 0, 5, 11, 17, 20, 26, 36 and 41 days after N application. A 20 mL gas sample was taken using a 20 mL disposable syringe and injected into 12 mL pre-evacuated vial (Exetainer, Labco, High Wycombe, England). All vials were stored at room temperature in the dark before analysis. After gas sampling, the lids of the jars were removed and replaced with punctured Parafilm and returned to the incubator.

Microcosms were destructively sampled for extractable NH_4^+ , NO_3^- and NO_2^- at 0, 5, 11, 17, 20, 26 and 41 days after N application. On each day of sampling, soil from the jar was placed into a plastic bag and the soil was mixed using gloved hands. About 5 g of moist soil was placed

into a 50 mL centrifuge tube (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON), 25 mL of KCl solution was added and placed onto a shaker at 150 epm for 30 minutes. The solution was centrifuged at 3000 rpm for 3.5 minutes to obtain a clear supernatant. Supernatant was obtained by a 10 mL macro pipette into a 20 mL scintillation vial (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON) and was stored at room temperature until analysis.

2.3.4 N₂O analysis

Concentration of N₂O in vials were determined using a gas chromatograph (Varian 3800, Mississauga, ON) fitted with an electron capture detector operated at 300 °C. A Combi-PAL auto sampler (CTC Analytics, Zwingen, Switzerland) injected 2.5 mL of vial gas into the gas chromatograph. Gases for calibration of the instrument were prepared by dilution of pure N₂O gas (Welders Suppliers, Winnipeg, MB). A vial of known concentration of N₂O from a reference standard tank (Welders Suppliers, Winnipeg, MB) was included after every 10 samples within a sample set run. When the concentrations of the reference vials were off 5% or more from the expected concentration, conditioning of the chromatograph columns or calibration was done, then the sample set analysis was repeated.

2.3.5¹⁵N₂O analysis

Vials for ${}^{15}N_2O$ analysis were sent to University of California Davis Stable Isotope Facility. The analysis was done on an elemental analyzer (Sercon, Cheshire, UK) coupled in continuous flow mode to a stable isotope ratio mass spectrometer (IRMS) (PDZ Europa 20-20, Bremen, German). Nitrous oxide was trapped and concentrated in two liquid nitrogen cryo-traps such that the N₂O was held until the non-condensing portion of the sample gas was replaced by helium carrier, then passed to the second trap. The second trap was then warmed to ambient and N₂O was carried by helium to the IRMS via a Poroplot Q GC column (25m x 0.53mm, 25 °C, 1.8 mL/m) to separate N₂O from residual carbon dioxide. Two reference materials were analyzed after every 10 samples. The reference materials were mixtures of N₂ and N₂O, for example 3% N₂ plus 1 ppm N₂O. The N₂ was calibrated against an Oztech N₂ standard (Oztech Trading Co). For N₂O calibration, N₂O was thermally decomposed at 800 °C to N₂ plus O₂ (oxygen). The N₂ and O₂ were then calibrated using the Oztech N₂ standard and Oztech O₂ standard, respectively. A reference N₂O peak was used to calculate isotope ratios of the sample N₂O peak. The final correct δ -¹⁵N values were calculated by adjusting the provisional values for instrumental drift and changes in linearity.

2.3.6 Soil N extract determinations

During destructive sampling, soil from each jar was mixed by hand and then extracted with 2 M KCl and analyzed colorimetrically within 3 days for NH_4^+ using the Berthelot reaction, NO_2^- by azo dye formation from reaction with sulfanilamide and N-naphthylethylene-diamine dihydochloride, and NO_3^- by reduction to NO_2^- using Cu–Cd before azo dye formation using a Technicon Auto-analyzer II system (Technicon Instruments Corporation, Tarrytown, NY). The minimum reportable concentration of NO_2^- was 0.1 mg N kg⁻¹ on dry soil basis. The concentration of NO_3^- (mg N kg⁻¹ dry soil basis) was estimated as the difference between $NO_2^- + NO_3^-$ (mg N kg⁻¹ dry soil basis) from determination with the Cu–Cd reduction step and NO_2^- (mg N kg⁻¹ dry soil basis) without the reduction step.

The δ -¹⁵N NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ in extracts were determined using the diffusion method of Brooks et al. (1989). Briefly, 40 mL of extract solution was added to a 104 mL specimen cup (Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, ON). The bottom of the cup lid was fitted with 5.9 cm of thin stainless steel wire (0.762 mm diameter, Acklands Grainger, Winnipeg, MB) to suspend an acidified filter disk (6 mm diameter, #3 Whatman, GE Healthcare, Buckinghamshire, UK). The acidified disk was prepared by adding 10 μ L 2.5 M KHSO₄ onto a 6 mm diameter filter disk using a micro pipette. Alkalization of the KCl extract was done by adding 0.2 g of magnesium oxide (Sigma-Aldrich, MO) using a plastic weighing boat (VWR, International, ON) to volatilize NH₄⁺ and trapping it on the acidified disk. The cup was quickly capped and contents of the specimen cup were mixed carefully avoiding splashing the KCl on the filter disk. The cups were left at room temperature for six days before retrieval of the disks. Following trapping of NH₃ for δ -¹⁵N NH₄⁺ analysis, a new acidified disk was suspended over the extract solution and 0.4 g of Devarda's alloy (Sigma-Aldrich, MO) was added to reduce NO₃⁻ to NH₄⁺ and trap volatilized NH₃ for determination of δ -¹⁵N NO₃⁻ in the extract. The specimen cup was capped tightly, contents were mixed carefully, avoiding splashing the KCl on the filter disk. The specimen cups were left to stand closed for six days before retrieval of the disks.

Disks from the cups were dried overnight in a desiccator having an open container of liquid H_2SO_4 . Each disk was placed in a tin capsule (9 x 10 mm, Costech Analytical Technologies, CA) and crimped into a tight ball using tweezers. Crimped capsules were kept in a desiccator with H_2SO_4 until shipped, and during storage at the University of California Davis Isotope Facility prior to analysis for $\delta^{-15}N$ -NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻. To determine the $\delta^{-15}N$ NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻, samples were first combusted at 1000 °C in a reactor with chromium oxide and silver copper oxide. After combustion, oxides were removed in a reduction reactor and helium carrier was then streamed through a water trap and an optional CO₂ trap. Di-nitrogen gas and CO₂ were separated on a Carbosieve GC column (65 °C, 65 mL/min) before entering the IRMS. Analysis was then done using a total N elemental analyzer (PDZ Europa ANCA-GSL, Sercon Ltd, Cheshire, UK) for determination of total N content with N₂ gas passed to a continuous flow stable isotope ratio mass spectrometer (IRMS) (PDZ Europa 20-20, Bremen, German) for $\delta^{-15}N$ -N₂ determinations.

2.3.7 Calculations

Daily emission (mg N₂O-N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹) was calculated using the Ideal Gas Law (PV=nRT) from the increase of N₂O over the 15 minute collection period, volume of jar headspace, molecular mass of N in N₂O, incubation temperature and correction for N₂O dissolved in soil water (Moraghan and Buresh 1977). Cumulative emissions (mg N₂O N kg⁻¹) for both N treated and non-N treated treatments were calculated by summing of daily estimates of N₂O emissions obtained by linear interpolation between sampling dates over the whole incubation period. Nitrous oxide emission rate (mg N₂O-N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹) for the added N was calculated by simple linear regression between cumulative emissions and day of incubation after subtracting the level of control (Table 2.1). Nitrification-inefficiency (mg N₂O-N mg⁻¹ N), which is the amount of N₂O produced per amount of nitrified N was calculated as cumulative emission (mg N₂O-N kg⁻¹) from N treated treatments obtained after subtracting the control divided by NO₃⁻ recovered (mg N kg⁻¹) (Table 2.1).

The fractional contribution of nitrification (*n*) and denitrification (*d*) to N₂O emission over time was estimated using the model by Stevens et al. (1997). This model uses $\delta^{-15}N N_2O$, NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ from the ¹⁵N-labelled NO₃⁻ treatment (Table 2.1). This model makes use of two emitting sources: denitrification (*d*) and nitrification (1-*d*) and this was calculated as:

$$d = \frac{am - an}{ad - an}$$
 (with $ad \neq an$) (2)

where am, ad and an are the average δ -¹⁵N of the N₂O, NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺ over time in the ¹⁵N-labelled NO₃⁻ treatment. The ¹⁵N₂O in the ¹⁵N-labelled NH₄⁺ treatment was calculated using the equations below:

$${}^{45}N_2O = {}^{45}R/(1 + {}^{45}R + {}^{46}R)$$
(3)
$${}^{46}N_2O = {}^{46}R/(1 + {}^{45}R + {}^{46}R)$$
(4)

 $^{15}N_2O = ((^{45}N_2O + 2^{*46}N_2O)/2)$ (5), where ^{45}R and ^{46}R are measured isotope ratios of N₂O with one or two ^{15}N atoms per molecule (45/44 and 46/44), respectively. Emissions due to nitrification and denitrification (mg N₂O N kg⁻¹) were calculated by multiplying the fractional contribution of nitrification (*n*) and denitrification (*d*), respectively and $^{15}N_2O$ from ^{15}N -labelled NH₄⁺ treatment (Table 2.1).

Nitrate recovered from the added N (mg N kg⁻¹) was calculated by subtracting the NO₃⁻ level of the control from NO₃⁻ recovered at the end of the incubation period in the N treated soil. Apparent nitrification rate from the added N (mg NO₃⁻-N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹), which is the accumulation of NO₃⁻ in soil was estimated by simple linear regression of time versus daily NO₂⁻+ NO₃⁻ after subtracting levels of control (Table 2.1). Gross nitrification rate, which is the accumulation of NO₃⁻ in soil irrespective of N consumption, was calculated as by Hart et al. (1994) and Lan et al. (2013). It was calculated using the rate at which δ -¹⁵N NO₃⁻ in the ¹⁵N-NO₃⁻ labelled treatment declined over time and the changes in the size of the NO₃⁻ pool using the model below:

$$n = \frac{P0 - Pt}{t} \times \frac{\log\left(\frac{P0}{Pt}\right)}{\log\left(\frac{N0}{Nt}\right)}$$
(6), where *P0* is NO₃⁻ pool size at Day 0,

N0 is δ -¹⁵N in NO₃⁻ pool at Day 0 above the background , *t* is time in days and *n* is the gross rate of nitrification. Nitrogen transformation rates were estimated using the ¹⁵N isotope pool dilution method based on the model by (Kirkham and Bartholomew 1954). The assumptions of this method are: (i) fractionation effect is not significant (ii) uniform distribution of ¹⁵N throughout the soil (iii) no recycling or remineralization of immobilized organic N, and (iv) volatilization is assumed to negligible.

Variable	Measurement	Calculation	
Daily Emission rate (mg N ₂ O N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	GC determination of N ₂ O accumulation in microcosms	Slope of linear regression model of N_2O accumulation in microcosms on day of sampling.	
Cumulative Emission (mg N ₂ O N kg ⁻¹)	GC determination of N ₂ O accumulation in microcosms	Interpolation of daily emissions after removing the control	
N ₂ O Emission Rate (mg N ₂ O N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	GC determination of N ₂ O accumulation in microcosms	Slope of linear regression model of cumulative emission after subtracting the control.	
Fractional Contribution of Denitrification (<i>d</i>) to N ₂ O Emission	IRMS determination of δ - ¹⁵ N-N ₂ O in microcosms	$d = \frac{am-an}{ad-an}$, where am , ad and an are the average δ^{-15} N of N ₂ O, NO ₃ ⁻ NH ₄ ⁺ over time, respectively.	
Fractional Contribution of Nitrification (n) to N ₂ O Emission	IRMS determination of δ - ¹⁵ N-N ₂ O in microcosms	1- d , where d is the fractional contribution of denitrification	
Emissions due to Nitrification (mg $N_2O N kg^{-1}$)	IRMS determination of δ - ¹⁵ N-N ₂ O in microcosms	Fraction of N_2O flux from nitrification multiply by daily ¹⁵ N ₂ O fluxes from ¹⁵ N- labelled NH ₄ ⁺ treatment less the background from the control.	
Emissions due to Denitrification (mg N_2O N kg ⁻¹)	IRMS determination of δ - ¹⁵ N-N ₂ O in microcosms	Fraction of N_2O flux from denitrification multiply by daily ${}^{15}N_2O$ fluxes from ${}^{15}N_2$ labelled NH_4^+ treatment less the background from the control.	

Table 2.1. A summary of measures and estimates and their calculations.

$\rm NH_4^+$ Decay Rate (mg $\rm NH_4^+ N \ kg^{-1} \ d^{-1}$)	Extraction and colorimetric analysis of NH4 ⁺ in soil microcosms	N (<i>t</i>) = N ₀ e ^{-kt} , where N (<i>t</i>) is the NH ₄ ⁺ concentration at time <i>t</i> , N ₀ is NH ₄ ⁺ concentration at Day 0, k is the decay rate and <i>t</i> is time in days
NO ₃ ⁻ Recovered (mg N kg ⁻¹)	Extraction and colorimetric analysis of NO ₂ ⁻ +NO ₃ ⁻ in soil microcosms	NO ₃ ⁻ recovered at end of study less level of control
Apparent Nitrification Rate (mg $NO_3^{-}N$ kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	Extraction and colorimetric analysis of NO ₂ ⁻ +NO ₃ ⁻ in soil microcosms	Slope of linear regression model of time and daily $NO_2^- + NO_3^-$ less level of control
Gross Nitrification Rate (mg N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	Extraction and colorimetric analysis of $NO_2^-+NO_3^-$ and IRMS determination of $\delta^{-15}N-NO_3^-$ in microcosms	$n = \frac{P0 - Pt}{t} \times \frac{\log(\frac{P0}{Pt})}{\log(\frac{N0}{Nt})}$, where <i>P0</i> is NO ₃ ⁻ pool size at Day 0, <i>N0</i> is δ^{-15} N in NO ₃ ⁻ pool at Day 0 above the background, <i>t</i> is time in days and <i>n</i> is the gross rate of nitrification
Nitrification-Inefficiency (mg N ₂ O-N mg ⁻¹ N)	Extraction and colorimetric analysis of $NO_2^-+NO_3^-$ and GC determination of N_2O accumulation in microcosms	Cumulative emission (mg N ₂ O-N kg ⁻¹) divided by NO_3^- Recovered (mg N kg ⁻¹) after subtracting the control

2.3.8 Statistical analysis

The relation between cumulative nitrification and cumulative emission was determined using PROC GLIMMIX function of the Statistical Analysis Software computer program (SAS version 9.4, SAS Institute, Cary, NC, 2015). There was no need to transform the data prior to analysis since PROC GLIMMIX analyzes data that are not normally distributed by specifying the distribution to which data conforms. In this case normal distribution was used since the N₂O data conformed to the normal distribution. Mean separation was done using the Tukey method at P<0.05 with N-Serve as a fixed effect and time as the repeated measure. Since the experiment involved some repeated measurements, a covariant structure that gave the lowest Akaike's Information Criterion (AICc) value was used to describe the results.

Regression analysis was done using replicate data and PROC REG was used to calculate apparent nitrification rate and N₂O emission rates. Regression analysis was also used to determine the relation between rates of nitrification (apparent and gross) and daily N₂O emissions. The NH₄⁺ decay constant was calculated by fitting a first order exponential decay model to NH₄⁺ concentration: N (t) = N₀e^{-kt}, where N (t) is the NH₄⁺ concentration at time t, N₀ is NH₄⁺ concentration at Day 0, k is the decay rate and t is time in days (Camargo et al. 2002). PROC univariate was used to test the data for normality in case of regression analysis and if data were not normal, they were transformed using the natural logarithm. The slopes of treatments on a replicate basis were compared using a t-test to determine if the slopes were different from each other at P<0.05.

2.4. Results

2.4.1 Extractable NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ with and without N-Serve.

In the $({}^{15}\text{NH}_4)_2\text{SO}_4$ plus KNO₃ treatment, approximately two hours after spiking the soil with the N solution, the NH₄⁺ recovered from the KC1 extracts ranged from 70 -77% of the added amount. N-Serve addition delayed complete oxidation of added NH₄⁺ by two weeks. There was a greater (*P*<0.05) decay rate constant in the absence than in the presence of the inhibitor, being 0.161 and 0.059 mg N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹, respectively (Figure 2.2 and Table 2.2). Not surprisingly, NH₄⁺ concentration of the non-N treated soil remained low regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.1a). As expected because of nitrification, the concentration of NO₃⁻ increased as NH₄⁺ decreased. Nitrate increased at a faster rate without than with N-Serve addition (Figure 2.3a). There was a slight increase in NO₃⁻ concentration from Day 17 to the end of the incubation period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition period in non-N treated soil regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.3a). A numerically smaller (not significant) amount of added N was recovered as NO₃⁻ over the whole incubation period in the presence than absence of inhibitor, being 12.1 and 30.3 mg N kg⁻¹, respectively (Table 2.2). Nitrite concentrations were below the detection limit of 0.1 mg N L⁻¹ throughout the incubation period.

The δ^{-15} N NH₄⁺ in the (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ treatment followed the same trend as the unlabelled NH₄⁺ (Figure 2.1b). N-Serve addition significantly (*P*<0.05) reduced complete oxidation of ¹⁵N-NH₄⁺. However, δ^{-15} N NH₄⁺ values in non-N treated soil remained at natural abundance regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.1b). Not surprisingly, the δ^{-15} N NO₃⁻ in the (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ treatment increased at a faster rate (*P*<0.05) without than with N-Serve addition in the first 20 days of incubation (Figure 2.3b). From Day 20 to 41, there was a slight decline in δ^{-15} N NO₃⁻ regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.3b). Again not surprisingly, δ^{-15} N NO₃⁻ values in non-N treated soil remained at natural abundance regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.3b). Again not surprisingly, δ^{-15} N

(Figure 2.3b). As expected, $\delta^{-15}N NO_3^-$ values in the K¹⁵NO₃ plus (NH₄)₂SO₄ treatment declined at a faster rate (*P*<0.05) without than with N-Serve addition, an effect of dilution by nitrification of unlabelled NH₄⁺ on the labelled NO₃⁻ pool.



Figure 2.1 Extractable NH_4^+ concentration in soil (a) and $\delta^{-15}N$ extractable NH_4^+ (b) for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve. Error bars are ± 1 standard error of the mean (n=4) or are smaller than symbols.



Figure 2.2 Decay in extractable NH₄⁺ in soil as described by the first order exponential decay model for microcosms treated with combinations of (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ and N-Serve.



Figure 2.3 Extractable NO₃⁻ concentration in soil (a) and δ^{-15} N extractable NO₃⁻ (b) for microcosms treated with combinations of (15 NH₄)₂SO₄ and N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4) or are smaller than the symbols.



Figure 2.4 Extractable δ -¹⁵N NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺ in soil for microcosms treated with combinations of K¹⁵NO₃ and N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4) or are smaller than the symbols.

2.4.2 Changes in apparent and gross nitrification rates with and without N-Serve.

Apparent nitrification rate over the first 17 days obtained by simple linear regression was greater (P<0.05) with than without N-Serve addition, being 0.77 and 2.08 mg N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹, respectively (Figure 2.5). There was a linear relation between apparent nitrification and day with coefficients of determination (r^2) of 0.30 and 0.56 with and without N-Serve, respectively (Figure 2.5). Gross nitrification rates were greater (P<0.05) without than with N-Serve in the first 20 days of incubation (Figure 2.6). From Day 26 to 41, gross nitrification rates without N-Serve declined and rates were similar to those with N-Serve addition (Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.5 Apparent nitrification for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve for the first 17 days of the study.



Figure 2.6 Gross nitrification rate for microcosms treated with combinations of $K^{15}NO_3$ and N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4).

2.4.3 Nitrous oxide emissions with and without N-Serve.

Cumulative emissions from N treatments increased from Day 0 up to 41 without N-Serve while they increase at a slower rate from Day 0 to 41 with N-Serve addition (Figure 2.7). The total amount of N₂O from N treatments for the whole incubation period was higher (P<0.05) in the absence than in the presence of N-Serve, being 1.89 and 0.73 mg N₂O N kg⁻¹, respectively (Table 2.2). As expected, cumulative emissions increased slightly over the study in the non-N treated soils but were not different (P>0.05) regardless of N-Serve addition (Figure 2.7).

Nitrous oxide emission rate from the N treatments for the first 17 days as determined by simple linear regression was greater (P<0.05) without than with N-Serve addition, being 0.05 and 0.02 mg N₂O N kg⁻¹ d⁻¹, respectively (Figure 2.8 and Table 2.2). There was a strong linear association for cumulative emissions and day with coefficients of determination (r^2) of 0.91 and 0.99 with and without N-Serve, respectively.

The δ^{-15} N-N₂O values above the background were determined on gas evolved from the $(^{15}$ NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ and also (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ treatment. For $(^{15}$ NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ treatment, the δ^{-15} N-N₂O values remained higher without than with N-Serve (Figure 2.9a). For (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ treatment, the δ^{-15} N-N₂O values were not different (*P*>0.05) regardless of N-Serve addition. The δ^{-15} N-N₂O values for (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ treatment were high at the start and gradually declined to the end of the incubation period (Figure 2.9b).



Figure 2.7 Cumulative N₂O emission for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4).



Figure 2.8 Relation of cumulative N_2O emission and day for the first 17 days of incubation for microcosms treated with combinations of ($^{15}NH_4$)₂SO₄ and N-Serve.

Table 2.2. Effect of N-Serve on NH_4^+ decay, apparent nitrification rate, NO_3^- recovery, N_2O emission rate, cumulative
 N_2O emission and nitrification-inefficiency for added N treatments minus the control.

N- Serve addition	NH4 ⁺ decay constant (mg N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	Apparent nitrification rate (mg N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻¹) for the first 17 days	NO ₃ ⁻ recovered (mg N kg ⁻ ¹) for the whole period	N ₂ O Emission rate (mg N kg ⁻¹ d ⁻ ¹) for the first 17 days	Cumulative emission (mg N ₂ O-N kg ⁻¹) for the whole period	Nitrification- Inefficiency (mg N_2O-N mg ⁻¹ accumulatedNO ₃ -N) for the first 17 days	Nitrification- Inefficiency (mg N_2O-N mg ⁻¹ accumulated NO_3 ⁻ N) for the whole
with	0.059 ± 0.012	0.77 ± 0.202	12 1+8 72	0.02+0.00022	0.73+0.1532	0.02+0.0062	$0.06\pm0.019_{2}$
witti	$0.059 \pm 0.01a$	0.77±0.202a	12.1±0.7a	0.02±0.0092a	0.75±0.155a	0.02±0.000a	0.00±0.019a
without	$0.161 \pm 0.02b$	2.08±0.202b	30.3±8.7a	0.05±0.0039b	1.89±0.468b	0.03±0.014a	0.08±0.019a

 \dagger Values shown are mean values of four independent replicates ± 1 standard error of the mean.

a, b Values followed by different letters in a column are significantly different at P<0.05.



Figure 2.9 The δ^{-15} N-N₂O of evolved gas for microcosms treated with (15 NH₄)₂SO₄) plus KNO₃ (a) and (NH₄SO₄)₂ plus K¹⁵NO₃ (b) with and without N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4).

2.4.4 Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O flux.

The fractional contribution of denitrification and nitrification to N₂O flux was quantified from the (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ treatment (Figure 2.10). Both nitrification and denitrification contributed to N₂O flux but nitrification was the dominant source throughout the incubation period. The fraction of N₂O from nitrification did not differ (P>0.05) with N-Serve additions and it was also the case for denitrification. The fractional contribution of nitrification started lower but higher than denitrification from the first day of incubation regardless of N-Serve addition and it gradually increased to the end of the incubation period (Figure 2.10). Contrarily, the fractional contribution of denitrification started higher but lower than nitrification from the first day of incubation regardless of N-Serve addition period (Figure 2.10).

For the whole incubation period, nitrification was responsible for 79 and 78% of N₂O flux while 21 and 22% came from denitrification with and without N-Serve, respectively. There were higher daily N₂O fluxes due to nitrification in the absence than in the presence of inhibitor (Figure 2.11). A higher (P<0.05) cumulative N₂O was emitted due to nitrification without than with N-Serve (Figure 2.12b). Nitrification-inefficiency over the first 17 days and the whole period was 0.02 and 0.06 mg N₂O-N mg⁻¹ N d⁻¹, respectively with N-Serve and 0.03 and 0.08 mg N₂O-N mg⁻¹ N d⁻¹, respectively without N-Serve. Nitrification-inefficiency over the 17 day and whole incubation period was no effected by inhibitor addition (P>0.05) probably due high variability among spatially independent individual replicates.

From the progress of cumulative apparent nitrification, it took eight days in the absence of N-Serve and seventeen days in its presence to produce $20 \text{ mg NO}_3^- \text{N kg}^{-1}$. Given this same amount of N nitrified, there was similar cumulative N₂O at Day 17 (0.36 mg N₂O-N kg⁻¹) in the presence

of N-Serve as at Day 8 (0.34 mg N₂O-N kg⁻¹) in its absence (Appendix Figure 4). Again, from the progress of cumulative gross nitrification, it took four days without N-Serve and twenty days with N-Serve to produce 5 mg NO₃⁻ N kg⁻¹ (Figure 2.12a). Given the above amount of N nitrified, there was similar cumulative N₂O at Day 20 (0.10 μ g N₂O-N kg⁻¹) in the presence of inhibitor as at Day 4 (0.085 μ g N₂O-N kg⁻¹) in its absence (Figure 2.12b).



Figure 2.10 Fraction of N₂O flux due to nitrification (*n*) and denitrification (*d*) for microcosms treated with combinations of $K^{15}NO_3$ and N-Serve.



Figure 2.11 Nitrous oxide flux due to nitrification and denitrification (on each sampling day) for microcosms treated with (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ with (a) and without (b) N-Serve.



Figure 2.12 Cumulative gross nitrification for microcosms treated with $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ plus $K^{15}NO_3$ (a) and cumulative N₂O emission due to nitrification for microcosms treated with $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ plus KNO₃ (b), with and without N-Serve. Error bars are ±1 standard error of the mean (n=4) or are smaller than the symbol.

2.4.5 Relation of gross and apparent nitrification rates with N₂O emission rates.

Simple linear regression was used to determine the effect of N-Serve on N₂O emission and apparent nitrification over the first 17 days of the study (Figure 2.13). Nitrous oxide emission increased in relation to apparent nitrification in the absence of inhibitor, while there was no relation in its presence. The coefficient of determination (r^2) and the regression slope in the absence of inhibitor was 0.98 and 0.0017, respectively (Figure 2.13).

Linear regression was also used to determine the effect of the nitrification inhibitor on gross nitrification and N_2O emission due to nitrification over the whole incubation period (Figure 2.14). There was no relation between gross nitrification rate and N_2O emission due to nitrification, regardless of inhibitor addition (Figure 2.14).



Figure 2.13 Relation between apparent nitrification rates and N₂O emission rates for the first 17 days for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve.



Figure 2.14 Relation between gross nitrification rates and N₂O emission rates due to nitrification for microcosms treated with combinations of $(^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve.

2.5 Discussion

2.5.1 Nitrification in treatments.

Complete NH₄⁺ oxidation was delayed by two weeks with N-Serve addition as shown by a lower decay rate constant in the presence than in the absence of inhibitor. Nitrate appeared more slowly in the presence than in the absence of inhibitor. This indicated that the inhibitor was able to delay the oxidation of NH₄⁺ to NO₃⁻ (Liu et al. 2013; Ruser and Schulz 2015). The observed increase in NO₃⁻ in the control with and without N-Serve suggests that mineralization and nitrification occurred in the soil. Since there was no observed increase in NH₄⁺ concentration in the control, this suggests that the mineralized NH₄⁺ was quickly converted into NO₃⁻ by nitrifiers. Nitrite was below detection limit throughout the incubation period regardless of N-Serve addition and we assumed that this intermediate was quickly oxidized to NO₃⁻ or was quickly reduced to N₂O and NO by the action of nitrifiers through the process of nitrifier-denitrification (Wrage et al. 2004; Kool et al. 2011).

The same trend for unlabelled NH_4^+ was also observed for $\delta^{-15}N$ NH_4^+ . These results agreed with the observed increase in gross nitrification rates without N-Serve in the first two weeks of incubation. However, gross nitrification rates remained low with N-Serve and this was indicated by the persistence of added NH_4^+ beyond two weeks. These results concur with the findings by Barraclough and Puri (1995) who found a delay in the oxidation of added NH_4^+ with N-Serve in both labelled and unlabelled NH_4^+ pools. Lan et al. (2013) found a similar trend after adding DCD and NH_4^+ to a paddy soil. Results indicate that N-Serve was able to inhibit the first step of nitrification.

The $\delta^{-15}N$ NO₃⁻ in the (¹⁵NH₄)₂SO₄ plus KNO₃ treatment increased at a faster rate in the absence than in the presence of inhibitor up to Day 20 and thereafter there was a decline in $\delta^{-15}N$

NO₃⁻ regardless of N-Serve addition. This decline in the δ^{-15} N NO₃⁻ could be attributed to NO₃⁻ immobilization or denitrification that could have taken place in the soil. Another reason might be as a result of dilution of labelled NO₃⁻ from unlabelled mineralized N and this can be supported by an observed increase in the NO₃⁻ concentration in the unfertilized soil from Day 20 onwards. The δ^{-15} N NO₃⁻ in the (NH₄)₂SO₄ plus K¹⁵NO₃ treatment declined with time as it was being diluted by NO₃⁻ from nitrification of unlabelled NH₄⁺ (Shunfeng et al., 2015). The dilution was faster without than with N-Serve and this indicated the ability of N-Serve to lower the rate of nitrification. The δ^{-15} N NH₄⁺ values in this treatment remained low at their natural abundance. This indicated that there was no remineralization of immobilized NO₃⁻ back into the NH₄⁺ pool (Stevens et al., 1997) since this is one of the assumptions that must be met in as far as pool dilution experiments are concerned.

Although there is a big difference between field and laboratory conditions, studies like this are vital in providing information on the mechanisms involved in N transformation processes. The ability of N-Serve to reduce the rate of nitrification observed in this study helps in reducing NO_3^- loses through leaching and denitrification (Alonso-Ayuso et al. 2016). The latter process is involved in the production N₂O, a greenhouse gas, while the former results in ground water pollution (Di et al. 2014).

2.5.2 Nitrous oxide emissions and nitrification rates with and without N-Serve.

Nitrous oxide emissions and nitrification rates in both unlabelled and labelled treatments were effectively reduced by the application of N-Serve. These results concur with many studies which demonstrated the effectiveness of nitrification inhibitors in decreasing N₂O emissions in NH₄⁺ fertilized soils (Zaman et al. 2009; Shen et al. 2013; Wang et al. 2014; Ruser and Schulz 2015). It is clear in this study that N-Serve can mitigate N₂O emissions by slowing the rate of nitrification, a process that is involved in the production of N_2O (Akiyama et al. 2010). To date, it is not clear whether there are other mechanisms by which N-Serve mitigate N_2O emissions besides the above mechanism (Cui et al. 2013).

Apparent nitrification over the first 17 day period was greater in the absence than in the presence of N-Serve and this corresponded with greater cumulative emissions. Farquharson, (2016) found nitrous oxide emissions were related to potential nitrification rates in several soils. In our study, gross nitrification rates were greater without than with N-Serve in the first twenty days of incubation and this corresponded with some daily emission spikes from nitrification. However, discrepancies between treatments were observed on some days and these might be attributed to the variability in emissions between individual, spatially independent replicates. These observations indicated daily emissions were dependent on the rates of nitrification, since nitrification was the dominant process of N₂O emission throughout this study. Since N-Serve blocks the activity of ammonia monooxygenase (AMO), it is possible that the addition of N-Serve resulted in a reduced accumulation of NH₂OH in the soil, hence reduced N₂O emissions (Sabba et al. 2015). Accumulation and decomposition of NH₂OH results in the release of a substantial amounts N₂O as a by-product (Tenuta and Beauchamp 2000).

Although we did not measure the presence of NH_2OH , it could be the reason why more cumulative N_2O was produced without than with N-Serve. Accumulation of NH_2OH in the soil may result in the amount of N_2O produced per given amount of N nitrified to be high, hence more cumulative N_2O could be produced in soils with higher rates of nitrification (Sabba et al. 2015). Lower apparent and gross nitrification rates in the presence of inhibitor resulted in less $NO_3^$ recovered than in the absence of inhibitor, although differences were not significant. Large cumulative emissions in the absence of N-Serve might be attributed to a larger amount of N nitrified and not necessarily due only to differences in nitrification rates. Chen et al. (2010) compared N-Serve and DMPP on N₂O emissions and they found more N₂O emissions in treatments without inhibitor which also corresponded to larger amounts of NO_3^- recovered. This indicates that the differences in emissions observed in their study might also be due to differences in the amount of N nitrified with and without inhibitor.

2.5.3 Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O flux.

Cumulative apparent and gross nitrification were compared to cumulative emission to determine the amount of N₂O emitted per mg of N nitrified, with and without inhibitor addition. From the progress of cumulative apparent nitrification, a similar amount of cumulative N₂O was emitted with the same amount of N nitrified, with and without N-Serve. Based on cumulative gross nitrification and cumulative emission due to nitrification, there was again a similar amount of cumulative N₂O emitted with the same amount of gross nitrified N, with and without inhibitor. These findings indicate that, as far as nitrification-related N₂O is concerned, the total amount of N nitrified is more important in determining cumulative emissions than the rate of nitrification. These results also show that cumulative emissions may not be reduced by lowering the rate of nitrification but they are lowered by reducing total added N nitrified. These results concur with the findings by Di and Cameron (2014), who found a reduction in cumulative N₂O with DCD in a simulated grazed grassland. The reduced N₂O emissions were accompanied by a 76% reduction in the $NO_3^$ recovered in the leachate in the presence DCD. The reduced N_2O emissions in their study was due to a reduced amount of N nitrified in the presence of DCD and not due to differences in rates of nitrification. alone.

In the present study, nitrification was the main source of N_2O emission regardless of N-Serve addition. Nitrification was responsible for more than 75% of N_2O emissions, regardless of N-Serve addition. However, it must be noted that, not all of the N₂O was necessarily as a result of nitrification since N₂O could have been formed through the reduction of NO_2^- by nitrifierdenitrification. Mixing of NO_2^- produced from nitrification and denitrification is highly unlikely since in most cases the rates of NO_2^- consumption exceed the rates of its diffusion (Wan et al. 2009). Taking this into account, the findings from this study suggest that nitrification and nitrifierdenitrification were the major processes that contributed significantly to the N₂O emission.

Denitrification was responsible for less than 25% of the emissions regardless of N-Serve addition. This indicates that N_2O production in this study was produced by two processes which were occurring simultaneously in the soil (Webster and Hopkins 1996; Bateman and Baggs 2005; Carter 2007; Uchida et al. 2013; Smith et al. 2014). However, since the incubation conditions favoured nitrification, it is not clear whether the occurrence of denitrification in this experiment was due to nitrifier-denitrification or due to the development of anaerobic microsites in the soil (Mathieu et al. 2006). These results agree with other studies which also found the dominance of nitrification emission of N₂O under aerobic conditions (Wrage et al. 2004; Sutka et al. 2006; Carter 2007; Cheng et al. 2014; Smith et al. 2014; Farquharson 2016). However, in other studies, for example, Stevens et al. (1997), found that, whatever the moisture content of the soil, nitrification and denitrification contributed to N₂O flux in NH₄⁺ fertilized soils.

Nitrification was lower in the first days of incubation regardless of inhibitor addition but increased to the end of the incubation period. This observation could have been attributed to the increase in soil moisture soon after N solution application which might have resulted in a partial decrease in oxygen concentration in the soil. Denitrification was higher in the first ten days of incubation regardless of the presence of the inhibitor and it decreased to the end of the incubation period. This could be attributed to the presence of carbon during the early days of incubation and

could have resulted in intense denitrification since carbon is needed as an energy source by denitrifiers (Stevens et al. 1997; Wan et al. 2009). The reduction in the contribution of denitrification in the subsequent days could be due to the depletion of the carbon source by the microbes. The fractional contribution of nitrification and denitrification was not affected by the addition of N-Serve throughout the incubation period. This suggests that, the contribution of denitrification and nitrification is largely dependent on the soil conditions for example moisture and not on the presence of the nitrification inhibitor. These results agree with the findings by Lan et al. (2013) who also observed no differences between the fractional contribution of nitrification to N_2O emissions with and without DCD in a paddy soil.

2.5.4 Relation of gross and apparent nitrification rates with N₂O emission rates.

A regression analysis was performed to see the relation between gross nitrification and daily emissions due to nitrification, and apparent nitrification and daily emissions with and without N-Serve. Nitrous oxide emission increased in relation to apparent nitrification in the absence of inhibitor, while there was no relation in its presence. There was again no relation between gross nitrification rate and N₂O emission due to nitrification, with and without inhibitor addition. Although there was no relation between N₂O emission and nitrification rate with N-Serve addition, a decreasing trend was observed instead. This indicated that there was no increase in N₂O emissions with increase in nitrification rates with N-Serve addition. The ratio of N₂O: gross nitrification was lower at the start of the incubation period since less N₂O was produced despite observed high gross nitrification rates. This observation could be attributed to the increase in soil moisture soon after N solution application. This might have resulted in a partial decrease in oxygen concentration resulting in more N₂O reduced to N₂ either by the action of nitrifiers or denitrifiers (Wrage et al. 2004).

The ratio of N₂O: gross nitrification is expected to change under changing environmental conditions but the control of this is not yet well understood (Yang et al. 2011). This ratio became higher later after solution application and this might be due to the stabilization of the soil moisture. The stabilization of soil moisture might have resulted in an increased oxygen concentration in the soil resulting in much of the N nitrified to be emitted as N₂O leading to a higher N₂O: gross nitrification ratio. Also the high concentration of carbon at the start of the incubation could have resulted in the growth of denitrifiers despite the prevailed aerobic conditions. The growth of denitrifiers was found to be dependent on carbon concentration rather than oxygen concentration (Yang et al. 2011). However, there is a possibility of N-Serve inducing some unknown mechanisms that reduce N₂O: gross nitrification ratio or that enhance N₂O consumption. Although it is not well proven, N-Serve was once reported to promote denitrification (Bremner and Yeomans 1986; Somda et al. 1990) and could be a reason for this decreasing trend. Although N-Serve may not affect denitrification as a process, it may affect certain steps of N₂O consumption.

2.6 Conclusions

Based on cumulative nitrification (apparent and gross) and cumulative emissions, almost the same amount of N_2O was emitted with and without inhibitor given the same amount of N nitrified over time. These results imply that, as far as nitrification-related N_2O is concerned, the amount of added N that is nitrified dictates the eventual cumulative N_2O emitted regardless of the rate of nitrification. Inhibitors may reduce cumulative emissions by reducing cumulative nitrification. The reduction in cumulative nitrification also lowers NO_3^- leaching and denitrification related N_2O emissions. The numerically larger although not significantly larger amount of NO_3^- recovered over the whole incubation period in the absence than in the presence of inhibitor, might be the reason of a higher cumulative N_2O emitted without than with N-Serve addition. Nitrification-inefficiency was not affected by the addition of nitrification inhibitor. This indicated that, there was no difference in N_2O emitted per unit of added N nitrified, with and without inhibitor.

Nitrification and denitrification often occur simultaneously despite the prevailing soil moisture conditions making the use of 15 N isotope tracer necessary so as to distinguish N₂O emissions due to nitrification and denitrification. This is because anaerobic microsites often exist in the soil even if the soil moisture conditions favor nitrification. There was no relation between gross nitrification rate and N₂O emission due to nitrification, with and without inhibitor addition. Nitrous oxide emission increased in relation to apparent nitrification in the absence of inhibitor, while there was no relation in its presence. The decreasing trend, although not statistically significant, between nitrification rates (apparent and gross) observed in the presence of the inhibitor, may indicate the probable N₂O consumption in the presence of inhibitor. The strong positive relation between apparent nitrification and daily emissions in the absence of inhibitor, indicates the dependence of N₂O emission to nitrification rates.

2.7 References

- Ahn, J. H., Kwan, T. and Chandran, K. 2011. Comparison of partial and full nitrification processes applied for treating high-strength nitrogen wastewaters: microbial ecology through nitrous oxide production. Environ. Sci. Technol. 45:2734-2740.
- Akiyama, H., Yan, X. and Yagi, K. 2010. Evaluation of effectiveness of enhanced-efficiency fertilizers as mitigation options for N₂O and NO emissions from agricultural soils: metaanalysis. Glob. Chang. Biol. 16:1837-1846.

- Akunna, J. C., Bizeau, C. and Moletta, R. 1993. Nitrate and nitrite reductions with anaerobic sludge using various carbon sources: glucose, glycerol, acetic acid, lactic acid and methanol.
 Water Res. 27:1303-1312.
- Alonso-Ayuso, M., Gabriel, J. and Quemada, M. 2016. Nitrogen use efficiency and residual effect of fertilizers with nitrification inhibitors. Eur. J. Agron. **80**:1-8.
- Ambus, P. 2005. Relationship between gross nitrogen cycling and nitrous oxide emissionin grassclover pasture. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosys. **72**:189-199.
- Barraclough, D. and Puri, G. 1995. The use of ¹⁵N pool dilution and enrichment to separate the heterotrophic and autotrophic pathways of nitrification. Soil Biol. Biochem. **27**:17-22.
- Bateman, E. and Baggs, E. 2005. Contributions of nitrification and denitrification to N_2O emissions from soils at different water-filled pore space. Biol. Fert. Soils. **41**:379-388.
- Bollmann, A. and Conrad, R. 1998. Influence of O₂ availability on NO and N₂O release by nitrification and denitrification in soils. Global. Change. Biol. **4**:387-396.
- Bremner, J. and Yeomans, J. 1986. Effects of nitrification inhibitors on denitrification of nitrate in soil. Biol. Fert. Soils. **2**:173-179.
- Brooks, P., Stark, J. M., McInteer, B. and Preston, T. 1989. Diffusion method to prepare soil extracts for automated nitrogen-15 analysis. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. **53**:1707-1711.
- Camargo, F. A. d. O., Gianello, C., Tedesco, M. J., Riboldi, J., Meurer, E. J. and Bissani, C. A.2002. Empirical models to predict soil nitrogen mineralization. Cienc. Rural. 32:393-399.
- Carmona, G., Christianson, C. and Byrnes, B. 1990. Temperature and low concentration effects of the urease inhibitor N-(n-butyl) thiophosphoric triamide (nBTPT) on ammonia volatilization from urea. Soil Biol. Biochem. 22:933-937.

- Carter, M. S. 2007. Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O emissions from urine patches. Soil Biol. Biochem. **39**:2091-2102.
- Chen, D., Suter, H. C., Islam, A. and Edis, R. 2010. Influence of nitrification inhibitors on nitrification and nitrous oxide (N₂O) emission from a clay loam soil fertilized with urea. Soil Biol. Biochem. 42:660-664.
- Cheng, Y., Wang, J., Wang, S.-Q., Zhang, J.-B. and Cai, Z.-C. 2014. Effects of soil moisture on gross N transformations and N₂O emission in acid subtropical forest soils. Biol. Fert. Soils. 50:1099-1108.
- Cui, P., Fan, F., Yin, C., Li, Z., Song, A., Wan, Y. and Liang, Y. 2013. Urea-and nitrapyrinaffected N₂O emission is coupled mainly with ammonia oxidizing bacteria growth in microcosms of three typical Chinese arable soils. Soil Biol. Biochem. 66:214-221.
- Davidson, E., Galloway, J., Millar, N. and Leach, A. 2014. N-related greenhouse gases in North America: innovations for a sustainable future. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. **9**:1-8.
- De Antoni Migliorati, M., Scheer, C., Grace, P., Rowlings, D., Bell, M. and McGree, J. 2014. Influence of different nitrogen rates and DMPP nitrification inhibitor on annual N₂O emissions from a subtropical wheat-maize cropping system. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. **186**:33-43.
- Deng, J., Zhou, Z., Zheng, X. and Li, C. 2013. Modeling impacts of fertilization alternatives on nitrous oxide and nitric oxide emissions from conventional vegetable fields in southeastern China. Atmos. Environ. 81:642-650.
- Di, H. J., Cameron, K. C., Podolyan, A. and Robinson, A. 2014. Effect of soil moisture status and a nitrification inhibitor, dicyandiamide, on ammonia oxidizer and denitrifier growth and nitrous oxide emissions in a grassland soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. **73**:59-68.
- Farquharson, R. 2016. Nitrification rates and associated nitrous oxide emissions from agricultural soils-a synopsis. Soil Res. **54**:469-480.
- Fukumoto, Y. and Inubushi, K. 2009. Effect of nitrite accumulation on nitrous oxide emission and total nitrogen loss during swine manure composting. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. **55**:428-434.
- Gao, X., Tenuta, M., Nelson, A., Sparling, B., Tomasiewicz, D., Mohr, R. M. and Bizimungu, B.
 2013. Effect of nitrogen fertilizer rate on nitrous oxide emission from irrigated potato on a clay loam soil in Manitoba, Canada. Can. J. Soil. Sci. 93:1-11.
- Gilsanz, C., Báez, D., Misselbrook, T. H., Dhanoa, M. S. and Cárdenas, L. M. 2016. Development of emission factors and efficiency of two nitrification inhibitors, DCD and DMPP. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 216:1-8.
- Hart, S. C., Stark, J. M., Davidson, E. A. and Firestone, M. K. 1994. Nitrogen mineralization, immobilization, and nitrification: Part 2—Microbiological and Biochemical Properties.
 Pages 985-1018. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. Methods of Soil Analysis. Arizona, USA.
- Hu, H.-W., Xu, Z.-H. and He, J.-Z. 2014. Ammonia-oxidizing Archaea play a predominant role in acid soil nitrification. Adv. Agron. 125:261-302.
- Khalil, M. and Baggs, E. 2005. CH₄ oxidation and N₂O emissions at varied soil water-filled pore spaces and headspace CH₄ concentrations. Soil Biol. Biochem. **37**:1785-1794.
- Kirkham, D. and Bartholomew, W. 1954. Equations for following nutrient transformations in soil, utilizing tracer data. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. **18**:33-34.
- Kool, D. M., Dolfing, J., Wrage, N. and Van Groenigen, J. W. 2011. Nitrifier denitrification as a distinct and significant source of nitrous oxide from soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. 43:174-178.
- Kulkarni, M. V., Burgin, A. J., Groffman, P. M. and Yavitt, J. B. 2014. Direct flux and ¹⁵N tracer methods for measuring denitrification in forest soils. Biol. **117**:359-373.

- Lan, T., Han, Y., Roelcke, M., Nieder, R. and Cai, Z. 2013. Effects of the nitrification inhibitor dicyandiamide (DCD) on gross N transformation rates and mitigating N₂O emission in paddy soils. Soil Biol. Biochem. 67:174-182.
- Lebender, U., Senbayram, M., Lammel, J. and Kuhlmann, H. 2014. Effect of mineral nitrogen fertilizer forms on N₂O emissions from arable soils in winter wheat production. J. Plant Nutr. 177:722-732.
- Ledgard, S., Luo, J., Sprosen, M., Wyatt, J., Balvert, S. and Lindsey, S. 2014. Effects of the nitrification inhibitor dicyandiamide (DCD) on pasture production, nitrous oxide emissions and nitrate leaching in Waikato, New Zealand. New Zeal. J. Agr. Res. **57**:294-315.
- Liu, C., Wang, K. and Zheng, X. 2013. Effects of nitrification inhibitors (DCD and DMPP) on nitrous oxide emission, crop yield and nitrogen uptake in a wheat-maize cropping system. Biogeosci. 10:2427-2437.
- Liu, S., Vereecken, H. and Brüggemann, N. 2014. A highly sensitive method for the determination of hydroxylamine in soils. Geodin. **232**:117-122.
- Ma, L., Shan, J. and Yan, X. 2015. Nitrite behavior accounts for the nitrous oxide peaks following fertilization in a fluvo-aquic soil. Biol. Fert. Soils. **51**:563-572.
- Maharjan, B. and Venterea, R. T. 2013. Nitrite intensity explains N management effects on N₂O emissions in maize. Soil Biol. Biochem. **66**:229-238.
- Masaka, J., Nyamangara, J. and Wuta, M. 2014. Nitrous oxide emissions from wetland soil amended with inorganic and organic fertilizers. Arch. Agron. Soil Sci. **60**:1363-1387.
- Mathieu, O., Hénault, C., Lévêque, J., Baujard, E., Milloux, M.-J. and Andreux, F. 2006. Quantifying the contribution of nitrification and denitrification to the nitrous oxide flux using ¹⁵N tracers. Environ. Pollut. **144**:933-940.

- Migliorati, M. D. A., Scheer, C., Grace, P. R., Rowlings, D. W., Bell, M. and McGree, J. 2014. Influence of different nitrogen rates and DMPP nitrification inhibitor on annual N₂O emissions from a subtropical wheat–maize cropping system. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 186:33-43.
- Moraghan, J. and Buresh, R. 1977. Correction for dissolved nitrous oxide in nitrogen studies. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. **41**:1201-1202.
- Morot-Gaudry-Talarmain, Y., Rockel, P., Moureaux, T., Quillere, I., Leydecker, M., Kaiser, W. and Morot-Gaudry, J. 2002. Nitrite accumulation and nitric oxide emission in relation to cellular signaling in nitrite reductase antisense tobacco. Planta **215**:708-715.
- Murphy, D., Recous, S., Stockdale, E., Fillery, I., Jensen, L., Hatch, D. and Goulding, K. 2003. Gross nitrogen fluxes in soil: theory, measurement and application of ¹⁵N pool dilution techniques. Adv. Agron. **79**:69-118.
- Ruser, R. and Schulz, R. 2015. The effect of nitrification inhibitors on the nitrous oxide (N₂O) release from agricultural soils—a review. J. Plant Nutr. **178**:171-188.
- Sabba, F., Picioreanu, C., Pérez, J. and Nerenberg, R. 2015. Hydroxylamine diffusion can enhance N₂O emissions in nitrifying biofilms: a modeling study. Environ. Sci. Technol. **49**:1486-1494.
- Saggar, S., Bolan, N., Bhandral, R., Hedley, C. and Luo, J. 2004. A review of emissions of methane, ammonia, and nitrous oxide from animal excreta deposition and farm effluent application in grazed pastures. New Zeal. J. Agr. Res. 47:513-544.
- Scheer, C., Rowlings, D. W., Firrel, M., Deuter, P., Morris, S. and Grace, P. R. 2014. Impact of nitrification inhibitor (DMPP) on soil nitrous oxide emissions from an intensive broccoli production system in sub-tropical Australia. Soil Biol. Biochem. 77:243-251.

- Shen, T., Stieglmeier, M., Dai, J., Urich, T. and Schleper, C. 2013. Responses of the terrestrial ammonia-oxidizing archaeon Ca. Nitrososphaera viennensis and the ammonia-oxidizing bacterium Nitrosospira multiformis to nitrification inhibitors. FEMS. Microbiol. Lett. 344:121-129.
- Simpson, D., Andersson, C., Christensen, J. H., Engardt, M., Geels, C., Nyiri, A., Posch, M., Soares, J., Sofiev, M. and Wind, P. 2014. Impacts of climate and emission changes on nitrogen deposition in Europe: a multi-model study. Atmos. Chem. Phys. 14:6995-7017.
- Smith, J. M., Casciotti, K. L., Chavez, F. P. and Francis, C. A. 2014. Differential contributions of archaeal ammonia oxidizer ecotypes to nitrification in coastal surface waters. ISME J. 8:1704-1714.
- Somda, Z. C., Phatak, S. and Mills, H. 1990. Nitrapyrin, terrazole, atrazine and simazine influence on denitrification and corn growth. J. Plant Nutr. **13**:1195-1208.
- Stevens, R., Laughlin, R., Burns, L., Arah, J. and Hood, R. 1997. Measuring the contributions of nitrification and denitrification to the flux of nitrous oxide from soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. 29:139-151.
- Sutka, R. L., Ostrom, N., Ostrom, P., Breznak, J., Gandhi, H., Pitt, A. and Li, F. 2006. Distinguishing nitrous oxide production from nitrification and denitrification on the basis of isotopomer abundances. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **72**:638-644.
- Tenuta, M., Mkhabela, M., Tremorin, D., Coppi, L., Phipps, G., Flaten, D. and Ominski, K. 2010. Nitrous oxide and methane emission from a coarse-textured grassland soil receiving hog slurry. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 138:35-43.

- Tenuta, M. and Sparling, B. 2011. A laboratory study of soil conditions affecting emissions of nitrous oxide from packed cores subjected to freezing and thawing. Can. J. Soil Sci. 91:223-233.
- Uchida, Y., von Rein, I., Akiyama, H. and Yagi, K. 2013. Contribution of nitrification and denitrification to nitrous oxide emissions in Andosol and from Fluvisol after coated urea application. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 59:46-55.
- Van Cleemput, O. and Samater, A. H. 1995. Nitrite in soils: accumulation and role in the formation of gaseous N compounds. Fert. Res. **45**:81-89.
- Wan, Y., Ju, X., Ingwersen, J., Schwarz, U., Stange, C. F., Zhang, F. and Streck, T. 2009. Gross nitrogen transformations and related nitrous oxide emissions in an intensively used calcareous soil. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. 73:102-112.
- Wang, C., Dannenmann, M., Meier, R. and Butterbach-Bahl, K. 2014. Inhibitory and side effects of acetylene (C₂H₂) and sodium chlorate (NaClO₃) on gross nitrification, gross ammonification and soil-atmosphere exchange of N₂O and CH₄ in acidic to neutral montane grassland soil. Eur. J Soil. Biol. **65**:7-14.
- Webster, F. and Hopkins, D. 1996. Contributions from different microbial processes to N₂O emission from soil under different moisture regimes. Biol. Fert. Soils. **22**:331-335.
- Wrage, N., Lauf, J., del Prado, A., Pinto, M., Pietrzak, S., Yamulki, S., Oenema, O. and Gebauer,
 G. 2004. Distinguishing sources of N₂O in European grasslands by stable isotope analysis.
 Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry 18:1201-1207.
- Wrage, N., Velthof, G., Van Beusichem, M. and Oenema, O. 2001. Role of nitrifier denitrification in the production of nitrous oxide. Soil Biol. Biochem. **33**:1723-1732.

- Yang, W. H., Teh, Y. A. and Silver, W. L. 2011. A test of a field-based ¹⁵N–nitrous oxide pool dilution technique to measure gross N₂O production in soil. Global. Change. Biol. 17:3577-3588.
- Zaman, M., Nguyen, M., Šimek, M., Nawaz, S., Khan, M., Babar, M. and Zaman, S. 2012. Emissions of nitrous oxide (N₂O) and di-nitrogen (N₂) from the agricultural landscapes, sources, sinks, and factors affecting N₂O and N₂ ratios: Pages:1-32. Ed. Guoxiang Liu. Greenhouse Gases-Emission, Measurement and Management. Tauranga, New Zealand.
- Zaman, M., Saggar, S., Blennerhassett, J. and Singh, J. 2009. Effect of urease and nitrification inhibitors on N transformation, gaseous emissions of ammonia and nitrous oxide, pasture yield and N uptake in grazed pasture system. Soil Biol. Biochem. 41:1270-1280.
- Zhu, X., Burger, M., Doane, T. A. and Horwath, W. R. 2013. Ammonia oxidation pathways and nitrifier denitrification are significant sources of N₂O and NO under low oxygen availability. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 110:6328-6333.

3. GENERAL SYNTHESIS

3.1 Important findings of significance to farmers and society.

The addition of N-Serve resulted in lower daily emissions and eventual cumulative emissions over the 41-day incubation period. Application of inhibitor to soil also reduced the amount of NO_3^- recovered over the whole incubation period. The reduced accumulation of NO_3^- results in reduced risk of N losses by leaching and denitrification, thereby reducing ground water pollution and N₂O emission. However, a similar amount of N₂O was emitted with and without inhibitor for the same amount of N nitrified. These results imply that, as far as nitrification-related N₂O is concerned, the amount of added N nitrified determines the eventual cumulative N₂O emissions, regardless of the rate of nitrification, alone. Reducing total N nitrified by any means can be useful in lowering cumulative N₂O emissions and NO₃⁻ accumulation. Less NO₃⁻ in the soil reduces NO₃⁻ leaching and denitrification related N losses.

The decreasing trend, although not significant, between daily emissions and nitrification rates (apparent and gross) observed in the presence of inhibitor may indicate the occurrence of N₂O consumption in the soil. The strong positive relation between apparent nitrification and daily emissions, indicates the dependence of N₂O emission to nitrification rates in the absence of inhibitor. Nitrification inhibitors target the first step of nitrification (Zaman et al. 2009) and can reduce accumulation of intermediates such as NH₂OH and NO₂⁻ (Venterea et al. 2015). The former can decompose to produce N₂O, while the latter can be further reduced to N₂O when oxygen becomes limiting, through a process called nitrifier-denitrification (Sabba et al. 2015).

Nitrification and denitrification were occurring at the same time in the soil. However, nitrification was the dominant process of N_2O production throughout the incubation period, accounting for more than 75% of the emissions. Farmers should know that, in aerobic, NH_4^+

fertilized soils, nitrification will be the major source of N₂O emission; hence, it may be beneficial to invest in nitrification inhibitors to reduce N₂O emissions. These results agree with other studies, which showed that nitrification was the dominant process of N₂O emission under well aerated conditions (Stevens et al. 1997; Bateman and Baggs 2005; Mathieu et al. 2006). In the past, the contribution of nitrification to N₂O emissions was undermined, but with the use of 15 N isotope tracer, it is now known that nitrification is also a major source of N₂O in aerobic, NH₄⁺ fertilized soils.

Denitrification was greater in the early than in the later days of incubation. This might be as a result of availability of carbon in the early days which could have promoted the growth of denitrifiers (Wan et al. 2009). Some studies have observed the growth of denitrifiers to be mostly affected by soil carbon concentration and not oxygen status of the soil (Weier et al. 1993). This can imply that, in soils with high amounts of decomposable carbon, denitrification can be a major source of N₂O even in NH₄⁺ fertilized soils.

3.2 Unexpected findings

Nitrous oxide emission increased in relation to apparent nitrification in the absence of inhibitor, while there was no relation in its presence. There was again no relation between gross nitrification rate and N₂O emission due to nitrification, with and without inhibitor addition. Some studies have reported a positive relation between gross nitrification rates and daily emissions (Wan et al. 2009; Ambus 2005; Lan et al. 2013). Although there was no relation between N₂O emission and rates of nitrification (apparent and gross) with N-Serve addition, a decreasing (non-significant) trend was observed instead. It is not clear whether this decreasing, non significant trend was due to the effect of inhibitor or other soil factors. It is recommended to test N-Serve for mechanisms that could have resulted in this phenomenon.

Nitrite was not detectable throughout the experiment even in the days when rates of nitrification were higher. In most studies, NO_2^{-1} is detected when nitrification rates are high, especially in calcareous soils (Ma et al. 2015). This finding suggests that NO_2^{-1} was being quickly converted before accumulation in the soil. In addition, nitrification is known to cause acidification of the soil and this might have augmented the acidity of the soil, since the soil was slightly acidic (pH 6.5) at the start of the experiment. This could be the reason that prevented NO_2^{-1} to accumulate since it rarely accumulates in acidic conditions. However, the pH of the soil must have been measured at all sampling dates to prove this assertion.

3.3 Challenges

The use of ¹⁵N pool dilution techniques in studying gross N transformations is based on a couple of assumptions. Challenges with the use of this technique arise when one or more of the assumptions are not met. These assumptions must be met to minimize potential sources of errors associated with the use of this technique. In this technique, there should be no significant amount of isotopic discrimination within the soil (Hart et al. 1994). The assumption assumes that all microbial processes which consume N must not discriminate between the ¹⁴N and the ¹⁵N isotopes. However, significant discrimination of isotopes may occur within the soil if incubation periods are too long and if the enriched N pool is not several times above the natural abundance. However, errors associated with this assumption can be counteracted by having short incubation periods and making sure that the enriched N pool is much greater than the natural abundance (Murphy et al. 2003; Stevens et al. 1997; Mathieu et al. 2006).

There should be uniform distribution of ¹⁵N within the soil. This is one of the prerequisites in as far as ¹⁵N pool dilutions are concerned. However, attaining a complete uniform distribution of ¹⁵N within the soil can be a challenge. Some studies have approximated errors of about 10% when less than 70% of the microsites received the ¹⁵N (Davidson et al. 1991). Errors can be large if the ¹⁵N is not well distributed within the soil matrix. In addition to the above conditions, there should be a state of equilibrium between the added and the indigenous N pools. This implies that the added ¹⁵N should be at the same chemical state and location as the indigenous N. However, this can be a challenge to achieve given the heterogeneity of the soil and the soil microbes. It is difficult for the applied N to be in an immediate state of equilibrium with the already existing N.

It is well known that heterotrophic nitrification can be a major source of N₂O emissions especially in acidic soils fertilized with NH_4^+ based or producing fertilizers. The enzyme for the first step of heterotrophic nitrification is different from the one involved autotrophic nitrification. The use of nitrification inhibitors such as N-Serve to lower the rate of nitrification can be a challenge where heterotrophic nitrification is dominant. The use of polymer coated urea fertilizers such as ESN might be of use in these soils. To date there is no labelled ESN on the market so differentiating between nitrification and denitrification using ESN fertilizer is not yet possible.

3.4 Recommendations to farmers, society, scientists and for future work

Reducing the total amount of N nitrified by any means is a good strategy that can be used by farmers to reduce cumulative N₂O emissions in agricultural soils fertilized with NH₄⁺ based or producing fertilizers. The total amount of N nitrified is more important for determining cumulative N₂O emissions than the rate of nitrification on its own. The use of slow release fertilizers such as ESN and urease inhibitors can result in reduced cumulative nitrification and cumulative N₂O emissions. This can be useful especially to farmers who apply their NH₄⁺ based or producing fertilizers in fall or apply their fertilizer without split application. The use of NO₃⁻ based fertilizers instead of NH₄⁺ or NH₄⁺ producing fertilizers in soils with high nitrification potential may be useful to reduce N₂O emission due to nitrification. However, these results may not represent what may happens under field conditions so there is a need for field studies. Also, these results might not be representative of what may happen in all soil types, so different soil types may be worthwhile testing to determine the applicability of these findings to different soil types. Also incubations of greater than 40 days to completely nitrify added NH_4^+ with N-Serve are recommended to fully validate these results. If this study is done in acidic soils, heterotrophic nitrification might contribute a substantial amount of N₂O since it is not affected by nitrification inhibitors; hence it might be necessary to separate its contribution to N₂O emissions.

3.5 Conclusions

N-Serve was effective in reducing apparent and gross nitrification rates in the investigated soil over the 41-day incubation period. The inhibitor reduced NO_3^- recovered and cumulative emissions, making it an effective strategy to mitigate NO_3^- leaching and N_2O emissions in agricultural soils. However, a similar amount of N_2O was emitted with and without inhibitor, for the same amount of N nitrified. The non-significant differences in nitrification-inefficiency observed also indicate that there was no difference in the amount of N_2O emitted per unit of added N nitrified, regardless of inhibitor addition. This again indicates that inhibitors reduce cumulative N_2O emissions by reducing the total amount of nitrified N. The amount of added N nitrified determines the eventual cumulative N_2O emissions, regardless of nitrification rate on its own.

Nitrification was found to be the major process responsible for N_2O emissions, contributing to more than 75% of the total N_2O emitted. Nitrification can be a major contributor to N_2O emissions in well aerated soils fertilized with NH_4^+ based and/or producing fertilizers. Nitrification and denitrification can occur simultaneously even if the soil is well aerated to favor nitrification. This is due to the development of anaerobic microsites particularly within soil aggregates. The decreasing, although non-significant trend between nitrification rates and daily emission with N- Serve, indicated the possibility of N_2O consumption in the presence of inhibitor. The positive relation between N_2O emission and apparent nitrification rate without inhibitor, indicated the dependency of N_2O emissions to nitrification rates.

3.6 References

- Ambus, P. 2005. Relationship between gross nitrogen cycling and nitrous oxide emission in grass-clover pasture. Nutr Cycl. Agroecosys. 72:189-199.
- Bateman, E. and Baggs, E. 2005. Contributions of nitrification and denitrification to N₂O emissions from soils at different water-filled pore space. Biol. Fert. Soils. **41**:379-388.
- Davidson, E., Hart, S., Shanks, C. and Firestone, M. 1991. Measuring gross nitrogen mineralization, and nitrification by ¹⁵N isotopic pool dilution in intact soil cores. J. Soil Sci. 42:335-349.
- Hart, S. C., Stark, J. M., Davidson, E. A. and Firestone, M. K. 1994. Nitrogen mineralization, immobilization, and nitrification. Methods of Soil Analysis: Microbiol. and Biochem. Prop. 21:985-1018.
- Lan, T., Han, Y., Roelcke, M., Nieder, R. and Cai, Z. 2013. Effects of the nitrification inhibitor dicyandiamide (DCD) on gross N transformation rates and mitigating N₂O emission in paddy soils. Soil Biol. Biochem. 67:174-182.
- Ma, L., Shan, J. and Yan, X. 2015. Nitrite behavior accounts for the nitrous oxide peaks following fertilization in a fluvo-aquic soil. Biol. Fert. Soils. **51**:563-572.
- Mathieu, O., Hénault, C., Lévêque, J., Baujard, E., Milloux, M.-J. and Andreux, F. 2006. Quantifying the contribution of nitrification and denitrification to the nitrous oxide flux using ¹⁵N tracers. Environ. Pollut. **144**:933-940.

- Murphy, D., Recous, S., Stockdale, E., Fillery, I., Jensen, L., Hatch, D. and Goulding, K. 2003. Gross nitrogen fluxes in soil: theory, measurement and application of ¹⁵N pool dilution techniques. Adv. Agron. **79**:69-118.
- Sabba, F., Picioreanu, C., Pérez, J. and Nerenberg, R. 2015. Hydroxylamine diffusion can enhance N₂O emissions in nitrifying biofilms: a modeling study. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49:1486-1494.
- Stevens, R., Laughlin, R., Burns, L., Arah, J. and Hood, R. 1997. Measuring the contributions of nitrification and denitrification to the flux of nitrous oxide from soil. Soil Biol. Biochem. 29:139-151.
- Venterea, R. T., Clough, T. J., Coulter, J. A. and Breuillin-Sessoms, F. 2015. Ammonium sorption and ammonia inhibition of nitrite-oxidizing bacteria explain contrasting soil N₂O production. Sci. Rep. 5.
- Wan, Y., Ju, X., Ingwersen, J., Schwarz, U., Stange, C. F., Zhang, F. and Streck, T. 2009. Gross nitrogen transformations and related nitrous oxide emissions in an intensively used calcareous soil. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. 73:102-112.
- Weier, K., Doran, J., Power, J. and Walters, D. 1993. Denitrification and the dinitrogen/nitrous oxide ratio as affected by soil water, available carbon, and nitrate. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. 57:66-72.
- Zaman, M., Saggar, S., Blennerhassett, J. and Singh, J. 2009. Effect of urease and nitrification inhibitors on N transformation, gaseous emissions of ammonia and nitrous oxide, pasture yield and N uptake in grazed pasture system. Soil Biol. Biochem. 41:1270-1280.

4. APPENDIX

Appendix A: Determining the linearity of headspace accumulation of N₂O, suitable time of sampling after closing the incubation vessel and the % WFPS that produces the highest amount of N₂O after ammonium sulfate amendment.



Appendix Figure 1. Linearity of head space accumulation of N_2O after closing incubation vessels for microcosms treated with urea in a preliminary experiment. Error bars are ± 1 standard error of the mean (n=4).



Appendix Figure 2. Temporal pattern of nitrous oxide emission rate for microcosms treated with urea in a preliminary experiment. Error bars are ± 1 standard error of the mean (n=4).



Appendix Figure 3. Cumulative N₂O emissions as affected by water filled pore space (% WFPS) for microcosms treated with $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ in a preliminary experiment. Error bars are ± 1 standard error of the mean (n=4).



Appendix B: Relationship between cumulative apparent nitrification and N₂O emissions with and without N-Serve.

Appendix Figure 4. Apparent nitrification (a) and cumulative emissions (b) for microcosms treated with combinations of $({}^{15}NH_4)_2SO_4$ and N-Serve. Error bars are ± 1 standard error of the mean (n=4).